

SPECIAL REPORT No. 215 | AUGUST 22, 2019

Rebuilding America's Military Project: The United States Army

Thomas W. Spoehr



Rebuilding America's Military Project: The United States Army

Thomas W. Spoehr



No. 215 | AUGUST 22, 2019 DAVIS INSTITUTE FOR NATIONAL SECURITY AND FOREIGN POLICY

About the Author

Thomas W. Spoehr is Director of the Center for National Defense, of the Kathryn and Shelby Cullom Davis Institute for National Security and Foreign Policy, at The Heritage Foundation. The author would like to recognize Dr. David Johnson and Major General Bill Hix, U.S. Army (retired), for their review and comment on drafts of this report. Any errors or opinions in this paper are solely those of the author.

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/sr215

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

Rebuilding America's Military Project: The United States Army

Thomas W. Spoehr

he Army is making a concerted effort to change in order to meet the future. Efforts such as the creation of Army Futures Command and Cross Functional Teams are clear examples of the Army's commitment to change. Such efforts must be sustained over multiple tenures. The Army must remain flexible enough to deal with unforeseen challenges, including preserving hard-learned counterinsurgency capabilities. The pitfalls of "groupthink" must be assiduously avoided. Finally, and perhaps most importantly, rather than seeking to match and exceed each of our adversary's investments, the Army must focus on enabling its own operational concepts and seeking answers to tough operational and tactical problems.

Executive Summary

The Army has embarked on an ambitious campaign to modernize and transform. Army leaders have made multiple well-conceived changes to drive and facilitate modernization including the organization of Futures Command and the introduction of new modernization priorities. These are thoughtful, but over the course of the Army's history, modernization has proven challenging—with success shown to depend on the presence of an enduring and powerful vision lasting over the tenure of several leaders. Experience has also shown that the organizational processes and leadership applied to modernization can be just as important as the intellectual basis of the transformation.

In the past, the Army has had the luxury to develop concepts and doctrine based on a single monolithic adversary (e.g., the Soviet Union) operating in a defined geographic area (e.g., Central Europe). The situation today could not be more different, which requires the Army to consider many more potential scenarios and environments. The new National Defense Strategy's focus on great power competition is helpful, but it should not be interpreted to exclude other regional or counterinsurgency challenges.

This report focuses on the Army. It is the third in the series of Heritage Foundation *Special Reports* focusing on the future of the U.S. military, specifically providing recommendations to develop the services to deliver increased capabilities by the year 2030.

Despite the multitude of missions the Army is called upon to perform, its core purpose is to fight and win the nation's wars on land. Predicting the end of conventional war on land is fashionable. Purported experts who regularly forecast the obsolescence of kinetic wars in favor of conflicts featuring cyberattacks, disinformation, and electronic warfare argue for the disinvestment of conventional capabilities in favor of these alternative capabilities. While the character of war is, in fact, changing—and some investment in these capabilities is warranted—it is the U.S. preeminence in warfighting that has deterred outright aggression and maintained the peace. Proposals to shift entirely to new capabilities should be viewed with extreme skepticism.

Background

Providing guidance for Army modernization efforts is the January 2018 National Defense Strategy (NDS) and Joint Concepts. The NDS signaled a major change in direction to which the Army and other services are still adapting. The recognition that China and Russia are the two priorities for the Department of Defense has major implications for Army force structure, equipment, doctrine, and organization that will take years to incorporate. Joint concepts written in 2012, including the Capstone Concept for Joint Operations, helped set the stage for the Army to conceive of its current concept—the U.S. Army in Multi-Domain Operations (MDO)—but now needs an update.

The U.S. Army is the strongest and most capable Army in the world. Nevertheless, it finds itself in 2019 having been shaped by several forces that make the imperative for modernization all the more important. Eighteen years of counterinsurgency (COIN) in Iraq and Afghanistan profoundly shaped Army organizations, equipment, training, leader development, and doctrine. While the Army is working hard to restore the focus on large-scale conventional warfare, it also wisely recognizes the need to retain capability to conduct COIN operations, highlighted by continuing missions in Afghanistan and Iraq.

Army budgets and end strength were sharply reduced during the period 2011 to 2016 as a consequence of the Budget Control Act and the prior

Administration's priorities. Readiness was poor, equipment aging, and manpower dwindling. Significant funding increases in 2017 through 2019 have helped the Army change its trajectory, and end strength is slowly growing, albeit constrained by a tough recruiting environment.

Army leaders have gone on the record to say that the Army is too small. Chief of Staff General Mark Milley has said the Regular Army should be in the neighborhood of 540,000 (from 478,000 today) with similar increases in the National Guard and Army Reserve. Additionally, the allocation of forces between its components—Regular, Guard, and Reserve—over time has become distorted, with units whose mission or type are better suited for one component located in another.

Contrary to the common narrative, there have been some great successes in Army equipping during the past 18 years. Army units have been provided with newly designed equipment to help them succeed in COIN environments, including counter–improvised explosive device systems, unmanned aerial vehicles, and body armor. When major programs of record are considered, however, the record is dismal. Nearly every major Army program in the past 20 years has ended in termination. Army leaders now hope to change that record.

Just as the Army's manpower and budget have changed, so, too, has its posture. In 1985, the Army had over one-third of its forces permanently stationed overseas. Today that number is around 10 percent.

Efforts to plan and execute successful modernization should be informed by prior Army initiatives. Some efforts launched to great fanfare ultimately fell short. Others that were fortunate enough to take place outside major conflict and budget drawdowns, and that were patiently led and shepherded through many obstacles, succeeded. The development of AirLand Battle doctrine, Force XXI capabilities, Stryker Brigade Combat Teams, and Task Force Modularity features prominently among the successful efforts to modernize and adapt the Army. Each of those efforts featured the Chief of Staff of the Army in a key role—either leading the change or supporting and delegating the essential authority—to make it successful.

Army modernization must also be guided by anticipated future environment, threats, technology, and allied capabilities. Global environmental and demographic conditions will contribute to an increased possibility of conflict. The variability of threats and conflict environments leads to a need for a balanced and sufficiently large Army comprised of armored, light- and medium-weight forces (forward-postured where possible and, for those not forward, packaged for expeditionary operations). Russia and China appropriately serve to "anchor" the upper range of the potential threats the U.S. Army could face, but despite the attractiveness of doing so, the service cannot solely focus on those threats to the exclusion of others. To do so would repeat the mistakes of the past. The Army should not misconstrue the guidance on China and Russia as the "principal priorities," but should remain ready for other conflicts.

Despite the inherent hazards associated with forecasting, the Army has no choice but to make bets. When dealing with a 1-million-person organization, equipping, training, and leader development typically take at least a decade to make any substantive change. The Army must therefore make bets now to remain a preeminent land power. The world of 2019 is a far different place from 2012—and it will likely change multiple times again by 2030, the horizon for this paper.

Implications for the U.S. Army

Attention must be paid to the techniques and methods to manage change in the Army. Continuity of leaders, intellectual preparation of leaders, and the designation of change agents have all proven essential to the success of prior modernization efforts.

Concept. Driving the effort is the Army's new warfighting concept, *The U.S. Army in Multi-Domain Operations*, published in December 2018. It proposes the central problem to be solved is layered standoff—the array of systems and techniques employed by an adversary to keep U.S. forces at a distance. This concept contains fresh thinking on how to solve the problem by penetrating and disintegrating enemy anti-access and area-denial (A2/AD) zones. Complicating development of the concept is the need to focus on multiple adversaries with capabilities and doctrine that are roughly similar today but promise to diverge over time. Authors of the concept propose that solving the layered standoff problem results in the defeat of the adversary, but that premise seems tenuous. Broadening the problem to include the subsequent defeat of enemy forces seems like the answer.

A further challenge for the concept is that it contains the vulnerability that it is dependent on the embrace and support of organizations outside the control of the Army, to wit, the other Services, the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs, and the Office of the Secretary of Defense (OSD). Without their support, MDO will fail.

Experimentation. The Army has created an organization to experiment with the new concept and equipment. But with the demise of Joint Forces Command, conducting large-scale joint experimentation is difficult and subject to service bias. Army experimentation must be continuous and robust.

Manpower. By all measures, the Army is too small for its current missions. It must grow to a size sufficient for it to be able to accomplish the National Defense Strategy at less than high risk and, simultaneously, must take action to reduce manpower in non-essential areas and constrain costs.

Materiel. The Army has identified modernized equipment as a key objective and established six materiel priorities. These priorities are very useful for decision making. The priorities should be based on an evaluation of current versus required capabilities, assessed against the capability's overall criticality to success, all tied to a future aim point, 2030, by a force employing MDO doctrine. When these priorities are viewed through this lens, questions emerge. The Army should consider according a higher priority to the network and a lesser priority to future vertical lift, based on the author's assessment.

Most envisioned Army programs are well-conceived; however, this paper makes recommendations regarding hypersonic missiles, long-range strategic cannons, anti-ship cruise missiles, combat vehicles, and other systems for the Army's consideration. The Army must be constantly on guard to resist the urge to invest in technologies that do not directly contribute to a problem identified in the MDO concept.

The Army acknowledges that as it modernizes materiel, it must also adapt organizations. Army efforts to rethink the echelonment of capabilities, to a degree reversing years of building a brigade-centric force, are sound. The Army should reduce its over-investment in infantry brigade combat teams in favor of more armor brigade combat teams and other capabilities. The Army should reconsider the allocation of unit types and quantities among all three of its components and design the force that best reduces risk in the execution of the NDS.

Finally, recognizing that changing force posture is a difficult proposition, the Army should advocate to permanently forward station more combat forces in Eastern Europe and Southwest Asia.

Rather than seeking to match and exceed each of our adversary's investments, the Army must focus on enabling its own operational concepts and seeking answers to tough operational and tactical problems. Given the quality of the soldiers and leaders we see on display in Iraq, Afghanistan, South Korea, and 137 other countries around the globe, the Army will, as it has throughout our nation's history, succeed.

Introduction

Making predictions about the future is both hard and hazardous, but nonetheless necessary. Nine years ago, a senior Army officer stated: "*The Army will not face the threat of attack from the air in the foreseeable future.*"¹

This confidently made prediction led to the Army's cancellation of its Surface Launched Advanced Medium-Range Air-to-Air Missile (SLAM-RAAM) program, designed to fill a range gap between Stinger missiles and the Patriot system.² Today, in 2019, air defense in this range represents a major capability gap for the Army.

As the SLAMRAAM example suggests, good people, trying their best, made the decision based on a then-reasonable prediction about the future. They just happened to be wrong. Since World War II the U.S. Army has strived to transform and adapt to meet the challenges of anticipated adversaries, technologies, and environments—with mixed success. As the Army embarks on another ambitious effort to modernize itself, this time for great power competition, how should it proceed? What investments and changes should it make? How can it learn from the past, recognizing the trail is littered with unsuccessful efforts?

The task for the Army is no less than to develop a force capable of deterring and defeating aggression by China and Russia, while also remaining prepared to deal with other regional adversaries (Iraq and North Korea), violent extremist organizations, and other unforeseen challenges.³ The Army lacks the certainty of a single principal competitor (the Soviet Union) and location (NATO) that drove change in the 1980s.

The situation more resembles, as RAND's Dr. David Johnson has noted, the 1940s, when the United States faced two competitors—Nazi Germany and Imperial Japan—who were peers in their regions.⁴ As my colleague, Dakota Wood, argues in the introductory paper of this series, this reality calls for new approaches. Consequently, we will advocate for the "U.S. military to shift its thinking from the 20-year lead approach—in constant pursuit of the next transformative moment—to a more iterative and evolutionary approach."⁵ Specifically, we advocate for the Army to avoid technological overreach and development of elaborate multi-element programs in favor of programs that are achievable and solve a problem identified in its operational concept.

A good example of a program that followed these tenets would be the M1 tank. Its turbine engine, associated dash speed, stabilized gun system, and Chobham armor enabled the Army to successfully execute its AirLand Battle doctrine, giving Army units the ability to conduct rapid maneuvers on an extended battlefield.⁶

A central theme of this paper is to caution the Army against the emergence of "groupthink," the phenomena that occurs when subordinates mimic the thinking of their superiors.⁷ Ask anyone why the Army's Future Combat System (FCS) failed spectacularly, and most of the answers you get will revolve around unrealistic requirements underpinned by overly ambitious technological goals. Official after-action reports reinforce that belief.⁸ Less well described is how the Army and its leaders internally failed to recognize and deal with growing problems with the FCS program, starting from its formal initiation in 2003 to its spectacular collapse in 2009. Much of this can be attributed to groupthink—officials, often senior, unwilling or unable to question the status quo.

The same risks exist today. Critical thinking is the antithesis of groupthink and must be encouraged at all levels.⁹ Army professional journals and forums should be filled with soldiers continually questioning operational concepts, modernization priorities, and supporting modernization programs. Professional dissent should be rewarded, not punished. To their credit, today Army senior leaders are personally invested in modernization and speak often and candidly about Army programs. The downside to such visible commitment is that any critique of these public opinions could be perceived as disloyal. Leaders must therefore actively seek viewpoints from multiple sources and reward critical thinking.

The Rebuilding America's Military Project

This *Special Report* is the third in a series from The Heritage Foundation's Center for National Defense titled *The Rebuilding America's Military Project* series that addresses the U.S. military's efforts to both prepare for future challenges and rebuild a military depleted after years of conflict in the Middle East and ill-advised reductions in both funding and end strength.

The first in the series of papers, *Rebuilding America's Military: Thinking About the Future*, published July 24, 2018, provides a framework for how we should think about the future and principles for future planning. *Rebuilding America's Military: The United States Marine Corps*, published March 21, 2019, discusses the current status of the U.S. Marine Corps and provides prescriptions for returning the Corps to its focus as a powerful and value-added element of U.S. naval power. This paper, *Rebuilding America's Military: The United States Army*, provides context and recommendations on how the U.S. Army should approach planning for future conflicts out to the year 2030.

Land Power and the U.S. Army

Samuel Huntington wrote that a military service must understand its purpose or role in implementing national policy. Without such an understanding, he wrote, the service "becomes purposeless, it wallows about amid a variety of conflicting and confusing goals and ultimately it suffers both physical and moral degeneration."¹⁰ The U.S. Army does not suffer from such a lack of understanding but has in the past suffered from identity crises over its relevance, especially when an existential threat requiring land power was not evident.¹¹

The Army is the oldest and most senior branch of military. According to law:

[The Army] shall be organized, trained, and equipped primarily for prompt and sustained combat incident to operations on land. It is responsible for the preparation of land forces necessary for the effective prosecution of war except as otherwise assigned and, in accordance with integrated joint mobilization plans, for the expansion of the peacetime components of the Army to meet the needs of war.¹²

War can take place in the air, at sea, in space, or now, in cyberspace. But it is typically on land that most wars are ultimately won or lost.¹³ Because people live on land and because to achieve decision an adversary must realize they have been defeated (less obvious with conflict in other domains), land will typically be the most decisive domain.

T. R. Fehrenbach, a veteran of the Korean war and author, perhaps said it best when he wrote:

Americans in 1950 rediscovered something that since Hiroshima they had forgotten: you may fly over a land forever; you may bomb it, atomize it, pulverize it and wipe it clean of life—but if you desire to defend it, protect it, and keep it for civilization, you must do this on the ground, the way the Roman legions did, by putting your young men into the mud.¹⁴

In addition to the attributes that land forces possess to achieve a decision, the presence of land forces signifies a powerful U.S. commitment versus just a presence. The commitment of the U.S. Army "is the most credible signal of U.S. commitment to a nation or region."¹⁵ Such a commitment also contributes to deterrence, specifically deterrence-by-denial, which makes it clear to potential adversaries that they will not succeed in their aggression.

End of Land Warfare?

Beginning at least as early as World War I, individuals have predicted the end of large-scale conventional war on land. Pointing to the horrors of "The Great War" and the Battle of the Somme—which killed over 57,000 British soldiers in one day and 419,000 in four months—a view was advanced that no rational nation or leader would ever again willingly initiate such a disaster.¹⁶ Then, in the aftermath of the calamity of World War II, the argument was updated using the idea that the fear of nuclear escalation would essentially prohibit nuclear-equipped nations from ever engaging in large-scale land combat.¹⁷

Later, after the Korean and Vietnam Wars, some suggested that growing global economic interconnectivity between nations would serve to bind nations in such a web of interdependence that it would render war much less attractive and, therefore, impractical. In the years following the end of the Cold War and the 1991 conflict in Iraq, the arguments shifted to a contention that a growing number of democracies in the world, or just a general overall decline in violence over time, would lead to a reduction in inter-state conflict, particularly major land conflict.¹⁸

Similarly, others point out that potential future adversaries have closely observed the superior manner in which the United States goes to war and would thus never choose to contest American interests on land in conventional conflict, but would instead launch devastating cyber, electronic warfare, space, and disinformation campaigns. These critics propose that future wars will now be exclusively fought in the ambiguity of the "gray zone" and that the U.S. should consequently reduce its holdings in conventional land forces in favor of these "soft power" capabilities.¹⁹

Indeed, investment in some of these capabilities is probably warranted, but completely absent in those arguments is the understanding that potential adversaries have opted not to contest America's military forces on land solely because of the extraordinary dominance that the U.S. has displayed, and that such superiority is not our birthright. If the U.S. wishes to continue to deter large conventional ground combat and keep conflict in the "gray zone," it requires a continued investment in those capabilities and the capacity to ensure any potential adversary is adequately deterred.

Despite the optimism that sporadically breaks out, it seems clear that for the foreseeable future, America will need a strong army, capable of deterring and defeating both near-peer competitors and regional adversaries. As Dr. Michael O'Hanlon of the Brookings Institution summarized, "We may not have an interest in large scale ground combat, but it has an interest in us. Put differently, in contemplating the character and scale of future warfare, the enemy gets a vote too."²⁰

Joint Concepts and National Defense Strategies Since 2010

To accomplish its proper role in the joint force and properly plan for the future, the Army must respond to both joint concepts and defense strategies and guidance. The 2017 National Defense Authorization Act made welcome changes to portions of the Department of Defense's (DOD's) strategy development process by replacing what had become a relatively useless Quadrennial Defense Review exercise with a true National Defense Strategy.

Although it has been superseded, where the Army stands today is a partial reflection of the 2012 Defense Strategic Guidance. Despite being released only seven years ago, it reflects a series of assumptions that now appear flawed, emphasizing the hazards of predicting the future. The guidance emphasized "smaller, leaner...and technologically advanced forces." The guidance judged the U.S. relationship with Russia as "important" and called for the U.S. "to build a closer relationship." The document also declared the end of the war in Iraq and did not anticipate the rise of the Islamic State. China was assessed to be interested in "building a cooperative bilateral relationship" based on a mutual desire for "peace and stability in East Asia." Counterterrorism and Irregular Warfare were at the top of the list of the Joint Force's missions.²¹

This guidance drove cuts to the Army by moving the DOD's force-sizing construct away from a two-war construct and by directing that forces not be sized to account for stability operations. The guidance put the Army on a drawdown path to a Regular Army component size of 450,000—a trajectory not changed until the election of President Donald Trump. Force sizing is a task best done gradually, so reversing course and then growing the Army is not easy.

By contrast, two major joint concepts written around the same time seem prescient today. The Joint Operational Access Concept and the Capstone Concept for Joint Operations, both published in 2012, emphasized the need for increased joint integration and the synergy to be derived therein. The concepts described the complementary versus additive employment of capabilities in different domains, particularly important in light of the growing recognition of cyber and space as warfighting domains.²² These documents contain the seeds of the Army's Multi-Domain Operations concept. The military now needs an updated Joint Operating Concept; much has changed since 2012.

The publication of the 2018 National Defense Strategy signaled a major shift. In a clean break with earlier optimism, China was assessed as seeking "Indo–Pacific regional hegemony," while Russia desires to "shatter the North Atlantic Treaty Organization and change European and Middle East security and economic structures to its favor." China and Russia are designated the "principal priorities" for the DOD. The strategy calls for modernization of key capabilities of significance for the Army, among them "forward force maneuver and posture resilience," missile defense, and "joint lethality in contested environments."²³ The new strategy currently enjoys broad acceptance, including from the bipartisan congressionally chartered commission tasked with evaluating the strategy, which pronounced it "constructive."²⁴

Overview of Today's Army

The Army provides the nation with the capability to conduct sustained land combat. Although it maintains a number of capabilities, for example, missile defense and theater-opening capabilities, its chief value to the nation is its ability to defeat and destroy enemy land forces in battle.

The Army, more so than any service, felt the impact of years of counterinsurgency (COIN) operations in Iraq and Afghanistan. Army organizational structure, modernization programs, doctrine, and training were all significantly modified to better enable success in COIN operations. Modernization programs, such as air defense systems not viewed as complementary to COIN operations, were terminated. Brigade and division capabilities were reduced and re-aligned to facilitate COIN warfare. Combat Training Center rotations almost exclusively focused on stability scenarios. Leaders and soldiers often went for years without practicing their core combat tasks, such as counterbattery fire or tank gunnery. As is often the case, when the Army sets its mind to do something, it does it completely and without reservation. Such was the Army's adaptation to COIN operations based on current conflicts is risky. In hindsight, operations from 2003 to 2015 were not a useful basis to make decisions about future Army programs and structures.

Today the Army is shifting in accordance with national direction to focus on great power competition. Characteristically, the Army is "all in." Combat Training Center scenarios now focus nearly exclusively on high-end decisive action. New materiel programs, like longer-range artillery with utility in near-peer competitor situations, are being initiated, and organizational structures are being re-examined. Warfighting concepts and doctrine are also shifting to this new construct. This is all appropriate, but unlike in the aftermath of the Vietnam War, when the 1976 version of the Army's primary doctrinal manual contained absolutely no mention of COIN operations, the Army has thus far seen fit to preserve some capabilities like Security Force Assistance Brigades, counter drone equipment, and robust Special Operations capabilities. As it moves to the future, the Army must guard against the pendulum swinging too far in the new direction of great power competition and should maintain critical capabilities for COIN and stability operations, including the supporting intellectual underpinnings.

Regarding the Army's experience with COIN, Dr. David Johnson quoted historian Russell Weigley, who wrote: "Whenever after the Revolution the American army had to conduct a counterguerrilla campaign—in the Second Seminole War of 1835–1842, the Filipino Insurrection of 1899–1903, and in Vietnam in 1965–1973—it found itself almost without an institutional memory of such experiences, had to relearn appropriate tactics at exorbitant costs, and yet tended after each episode to regard it as an aberration that need not be repeated."²⁵ The Army should heed this warning.

Resources. Budget cuts from the 2011 Budget Control Act and endstrength reductions based on the 2012 Defense Planning Guidance and 2014 Quadrennial Defense Review badly wounded the Army. By 2016, Regular Army end strength was dropping precipitously toward a point potentially as low as 420,000 (with some predicting 350,000)—the lowest the Army had seen since 1939. Readiness among Army units was poor, with as many as two-thirds of Army brigades not ready for combat and readiness being managed solely with the objective to ensure next deploying units were ready—but with associated severe impacts on others.²⁶ In 2017, the Vice Chief of Staff of the Army, General Daniel Allyn, testified that the Army was "outranged, outgunned and outdated."²⁷

The budget and end-strength increases provided by the Trump Administration starting in 2017 have had an unquestionably salutary impact. The Administration has requested a total of \$182 billion for the Army in 2020, compared to its appropriated 2015 budget of \$151 billion, a sizable increase of 20 percent. End strength is re-growing, albeit slowly, with the Army requesting a Regular Army size of 480,000 in 2020.²⁸ In March 2019, General Mark Milley, Army Chief of Staff, reported that 90 percent of brigade combat teams were "ready."²⁹

These welcome budget increases, however, mask a pernicious issue in the overall defense budget. Defense costs are growing much faster than inflation. As defense budget expert Todd Harrison identifies, the defense budget proposed for 2019 was 82 percent higher in real terms

TABLE 1

BCT* Type	Regular Army	Army National Guard	Total
Armor BCT	11	5	16
Infantry BCT	13	20	33
Stryker BCT	7	2	9
TOTAL	31	27	58
Headquarters Type	Regular Army	Army National Guard	Total
Division Headquarters	10	8	19
Corps Headquarters	3	0	3
Field Army			

Major Army Combat Formations and Headquarters

*BCT— Brigade Combat Team

SOURCES: Department of the Army, "Fiscal Year (FY) 2020 Budget Estimates", Vol. 1, Operations and Maintenance, Army, March 2019, p. 87, https://www.asafm.army.mil/documents/BudgetMaterial/fy2020/oma_vol1.pdf, (accessed May 29, 2019); Department of the Army, "Fiscal Year (FY) 2020 Budget Estimates," March 2019, Vol. 1, Operations and Maintenance, Army National Guard, p. 47, https://www.asafm.army.mil/documents/BudgetMaterial/fy2020/omng.pdf, (accessed May 29, 2019); Headquarters, Department of the Army, DAMO-FMF, "Army 2019," unpublished slide presentation, April 11, 2019.

SR215 🖀 heritage.org

than it was at the end of the Cold War in 1998, *but the size of the military force is 9 percent smaller*. Military and civilian labor costs have grown in the past 20 years at 64 percent and 31 percent, respectively, over inflation. Operations and Maintenance accounts have grown at an average of 3.4 percent above inflation over the same time period.³⁰ Bringing these costs in line with inflation seems unattainable, so the reality will be that defense budgets, to even maintain constant buying power, must grow at a rate greater than inflation.

Organization. The Brigade Combat Team (BCT) is the basic combined arms building block of the Army. Divisions normally include two to five BCTs.³¹ Numerous other combat capabilities, including engineers, military police, and sustainment also exist that allow the Army to accomplish its full range of missions. Roughly one-third of the Army is comprised of combat forces, with the other two-thirds performing institutional, training, and other missions.³²

In 2020, the Army has requested authority for the number of formations shown in Table 1.

CHART 1

Regular Army Comprises Less than Half of Total Army Strength

SHARE OF ARMY AUTHORIZED END STRENGTH, FY 2019



SOURCE: Department of the Army, "Army FY 2020 Budget Overview," March 2019, p. 6, https://www.asafm. army.mil/documents/BudgetMaterial/fy2020/Army%20FY%202020%20Budget%20Overview.pdf (accessed May 29, 2019).

SR215 🖀 heritage.org

As shown in Chart 1, the Army is unique in the size of, and reliance on, reserve components. Capabilities are divided among the Army Reserve, the Army National Guard, and the Regular Army, with all combat arms found in either the National Guard or the Regular Army. The full-time force, the Regular Army, costs the most, but is able to maintain the highest levels of readiness. The part-time forces, Reserve and National Guard, cost less and are typically not able to achieve as high a level of readiness, especially as the echelon level or complexity of tasks increase.

Optimally, the distribution of units among the three components would be based on the need to execute the defense strategy at the lowest level of risk. Often, however, such a rational decision-making approach has fallen victim to politics or other external factors. National Guard division headquarters, for example, are typically maintained in excess of Army requirements but are difficult to reduce due to external pressures.³³

Additionally, when deciding which capabilities should be in the three Army components, there is a widely held belief that General Creighton Abrams, Army Chief of Staff from 1972 to 1974, directed that critical logistical elements be placed in the Reserve to ensure that future American Presidents would be required to mobilize the Reserve to conduct any sort of significant ground war—and thus involve the American people.³⁴ Whether or not there was such a policy, today it would be difficult to send the Army to war without immediately mobilizing elements of the Reserve. Relations between the Regular Army and the National Guard have, at times, been strained, particularly when resources become scarce. Today, relationships between the components are close, based primarily on outreach by Army leaders.

CHART 2



Army Manpower. Michael O'Hanlon of the Brookings Institution points out that America has balanced between "dueling paradigms in sizing its ground forces." On the one hand, it has a romanticized version of a citizen–soldier coming to the aid of his country, and then when the conflict is over, returning to his peacetime profession. This image fits neatly with the Founding Father's distrust of large standing armies. The contrasting view emerged post–World War II with the U.S. convinced it must remain engaged in the world with a large professional army.³⁵ Strength levels have thus fluctuated from 165,000 Regular Army soldiers in 1938 to over 8 million in 1945. Since then, the Army has been on a generally downward trajectory to where it stands today at approximately 478,000, with 480,000 requested for FY 2020. (See Chart 2.)

Manpower is costly, the most expensive single element in the Army budget. In an effort to find savings, the Obama Administration began to sharply reduce the size of the Army, from 562,000 in 2012 to 475,000 in 2016, with announced intent to go to 450,000 in 2018—and perhaps lower still.³⁶ As already noted, the supporting rational for the reductions, the revised Defense Planning Guidance in 2012, stated, "U.S. forces will no longer be sized to conduct large-scale, prolonged stability operations." It also altered the DOD's force construct to include a more modest requirement to defeat a potential adversary as well as "denying the objectives of—or imposing unacceptable costs on—an opportunistic aggressor in a second region."³⁷ Army leaders are on record consistently expressing the need for a bigger Army. General Milley has stated that he believes the Regular Army should number between 540,000 and 550,000; the National Guard from 350,000 to 355,000; and the Reserve between 205,000 and 209,000.³⁸ He has further clarified this assessment to say that levels below these numbers represent "high" risk.

The Army had hoped to restore its Regular Army end strength quickly back to a level over 500,000 but in 2018 experienced difficulties meeting its recruiting goals, falling short by 6,500 volunteers (although in the process recruiting 70,000 individuals, the most in 10 years).

Army Equipping. With the exception of the Stryker vehicle and unmanned aerial vehicles, the Army is currently depending on equipment largely delivered in the 1980s and incrementally improved since. From 2002 through 2014, for a variety of reasons, nearly every major Army modernization program was terminated. These include the Crusader artillery system in 2002, the Comanche helicopter in 2004, Aerial Common Sensor aircraft in 2006, the Armed Reconnaissance Helicopter in 2008, the Future Combat Systems in 2009, and the Ground Combat Vehicle in 2014.³⁹ Each system suffered from its own challenges, but in general, the programs either experienced funding cuts, were overly ambitious, key leaders changed and consequently so did the priorities, or the requirements changed in mid-stride.

The only "new-design" Army major equipment program currently in the procurement stage is the Joint Lightweight Tactical Vehicle (JLTV), but the Army has recently initiated multiple research and development programs with the aspiration to begin procurement as early as the mid-2020s.

In an effort to achieve better modernization outcomes, the Army activated a new four-star command Army Futures Command (AFC) reaching full operating capability in July 2019. Army modernization currently commands the attention of senior leaders, and they are devoting a great deal of time to overseeing programs and reviewing requirements. Six modernization priorities have been established and eight cross-functional teams created to manage requirements and programs.⁴⁰

Army Posture. The 2018 National Defense Strategy calls out the need to "[d]evelop a lethal, agile, and resilient force posture and employment" as a key means to "build a more lethal force."⁴¹ In the past 20 years, the Army has primarily become a U.S.-based expeditionary force. In 1985, 36 percent of the Army was stationed overseas; today that figure is 10 percent.⁴² The desire to find a peace dividend following the dissolution of the Soviet Union, combined with the reluctance to close bases in the United States, led to large-scale base closure overseas. The Secretary of Defense's

Integrated Global Posture and Basing Study (IGPBS), completed in 2004, directed the removal of heavy forces from Europe, a leaner command and support structure in Europe, a reliance on rotational forces, and a reduction in forces in South Korea.⁴³

Continuing this trend, in 2015 the Army shifted from a forward-stationed Brigade Combat Team on the Korean Peninsula to a rotational unit. In 2017, on the heels of Russian aggression in the Ukraine, U.S.-stationed armor BCTs began a continuous "heel-to-toe" rotation to Europe to enhance deterrence and warfighting capability and to compensate for the fact that there were no longer any heavy U.S. Army forces in Europe.⁴⁴ Thus far, the Army's position has been that rotational BCTs provide a trained and ready unit, and consequently higher readiness, than a forward-stationed unit faced with frequent personnel transition. Critics of the rotational model argue that forward-stationed units provide more deterrent value, allow units to become more familiar with the environment, and are less costly (if rotational units deploy with their equipment).⁴⁵

Fifteen years later, the United States faces a vastly different geopolitical situation from what was considered in the DOD's 2004 IGPBS. Yet, unlike other choices like equipment, reversing decisions concerning basing and real estate are much more difficult. Current Army overseas presence is a sobering reminder of the consequences of making decisions with long-lasting consequences during periods of strategic uncertainty.

Army Adaptation Since World War II

The Army possesses a mixed history of adaptation to threats and environment since World War II. Changing an institution the size of the U.S. Army is no small undertaking and requires a combination of clear vision, ruthless execution, and steely resolve. Certainly, as important as those other factors, change requires luck. The best-conceived plan to change the Army can be derailed by an unforeseen conflict requiring the commitment of the entire institution to succeed or an unexpected reduction in funding. Fundamental change usually requires a relatively stable period when it is possible to step back and consider the environment and threats. Change in the midst of war is possible, for example the introduction of the 1st Cavalry Division (Airmobile) in Vietnam in 1965 or the reorganization into modular Brigade Combat Teams via Task Force Modularity from 2003 to 2005, but such examples are rare and normally more tactical in nature.⁴⁶ To actually implement acrossthe-board change also requires resources, typically more than are available in the midst of a drawdown, something the Army undergoes with regularity. **Concepts Versus Doctrine.** The Army prides itself on being driven by warfighting concepts that "establish the intellectual foundation for Army modernization and help Army leaders identify opportunities to improve future force capabilities."⁴⁷ Doctrine, on the other hand, guides current operations. While different, the terms are often mistakenly used interchangeably. A concept is typically not executable today and is focused on the future, while doctrine must be executable today, i.e., to "fight tonight."

Army change has not always been driven by an official concept referred to as such, but to be successful, the change agent(s) should have a "sense of a problem to be solved, the components of the solution to that problem, and the interaction of those components in solving the problem."⁴⁸ This type of thinking normally only results from close reflective study of a wide spectrum of technology, threat, history, world settings, and trends.

Change can come as a result of external pressure, internal leadership from an Army Chief of Staff or other senior leader, or, occasionally, from a more junior, but determined, group of advocates.

What follows summarizes major Army change efforts since World War II, recognizing that each of these can and has been the topic of individual monographs.

The Louisiana Maneuvers. Through World War II and the Korean War, Army doctrine and organization largely only changed to meet near-term wartime needs. Chief of Staff General George Marshall (1939–1946) directed the 1941 General Headquarters Maneuvers (also known as the Louisiana Maneuvers) featuring over 400,000 soldiers in multiple states. Most of the insights were gained in training and leadership, but from these exercises erroneous lessons influenced tank employment and organization in ways that did not account for German capabilities.⁴⁹

The Atomic Age. General Maxwell Taylor (Chief: 1955–1959) was essentially coerced by the Eisenhower Administration to adapt the Army to the requirements of the atomic battlefield or risk irrelevance. The Army's response to the nuclear age was the Pentomic Division. The division included five battle groups and was a reaction to Eisenhower's "Era of Massive Retaliation" and New Look policies.⁵⁰ The ostensible purpose was to survive a nuclear attack and successfully employ tactical nuclear weapons. However, history has been unkind in its assessment of this effort, to wit: "[I]n its attempt to market itself to regain relevance in the nation's security planning, the Army dangerously lost its focus, leading to rushed force designs and incomplete testing and wargaming throughout the Pentomic division's development."⁵¹

The "ROAD" Back. In 1961 General Taylor, by now Chairman of the Joint Chiefs, urged the reorganization of the Army to "meet the challenge

of the international power struggle."⁵² The Army regained its intellectual footing and a true conventional warfighting capability with the introduction of the Reorganization Objectives Army Division (ROAD) concept in 1961, representing a return to the triangular (three brigade) division structures of World War II and the Korean War.⁵³ The division structure better supported the Kennedy Administration's new national strategy of "Flexible Response."⁵⁴

Vietnam. The Army's commitment in Vietnam caused it to dramatically expand in size and to develop capabilities such as Special Forces. Some, such as Andrew Krepinevich, argued that a rigid organizational culture limited the Army's ability to fully adapt to the demands of the Vietnam War because it preferred to focus on conventional versus counterinsurgency tactics.⁵⁵ Others point to great adaptation on the tactical level. On a positive note, as a result of 1962 direction from Secretary of Defense Robert McNamara to take a "bold new look at land warfare mobility" and to do so "in an atmosphere divorced from traditional viewpoints and past policies," the Army embarked on a path that resulted in the creation of the Airmobile division. In 1965, after a number of tests and refinements, the Army deployed the 1st Cavalry Division (Airmobile) to Vietnam, where it met with success.⁵⁶

Post-Vietnam. General William Westmoreland became the Chief of Staff in July 1968 and used the last three years of his four-year tour to focus on rebuilding the post-Vietnam Army. Perhaps the greatest challenge he tackled was to move the Army to an all-volunteer force and restore professionalism to the Army. Only with hindsight do we see the significance of his direction to restructure Continental Army and Combat Development Commands into the Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC) and Forces Command.⁵⁷

The Activation of TRADOC. TRADOC, activated in 1973 by General Creighton Abrams (Chief from 1972–1974), played a key role in all subsequent Army change. Its first two commanders, General William DePuy and Donn Starry, were brilliant, energetic, and active leaders. While the Army had been engaged in Vietnam, the Soviets had modernized families of weapons, tanks, and artillery in particular, all part of a new operational level doctrine they referred to as "Mass, Momentum, and Continuous Land Combat," with the objective to overwhelm NATO defenses.⁵⁸ Observations from the October 1973 Yom Kippur War also helped crystalize assessments of Soviet tactics and their modernized equipment. This confluence of events led TRADOC under DuPuy to publish the 1976 edition of "FM [Field Manual] 100–5, Operations"⁵⁹ describing a new doctrine termed "Active Defense." Active Defense, however, never met widespread acceptance for

a variety of reasons: It lacked wide scale "buy-in" from the Army and its leaders; it expressed a counter-cultural preference for the defense over the offense; and, almost immediately, it began to appear inadequate to meet the Soviet challenge.⁶⁰ But "Active Defense" and the thinking behind it helped make possible the concept and doctrine that followed.

AirLand Battle. AirLand Battle has come to epitomize a successful effort to change the Army. AirLand Battle represents a widely accepted positive example of Army success in concept and capability development, supported by honest operational experiments, helping to evolve Active Defense to two versions of AirLand Battle. The Army was aided in its efforts by having a monolithic, clearly understood threat in a defined geographic area, with little potential for another existential threat to appear in the short to midterm, upon which to base its concepts.

General Donn Starry assumed command of TRADOC on July 1, 1977. Coming from command of V Corps in Europe, Starry employed his personal vision of battle in Europe, which he referred to as "The Central Battle," to frame the problem. Starry employed new analytic tools, such as the "Battlefield Development Plan," to describe the adversary, his tactics, the terrain, and proposed solutions to the problem. The derived solution was to "so control and moderate the force ratios at the FLOT (Forward Line of Troops) that it is possible to seize the initiative by maneuvering forces to defeat the enemy."⁶¹ The effort culminated in the 1982 version of "FM 100–5, Operations" describing a new AirLand Battle doctrine.⁶²

Starry deliberately cast a wider net than his predecessor to receive input and write the new doctrine. Consequently, unlike the 1976 version, the 1982 version received widespread acceptance and formed the basis for a decade-long partnership with the U.S. Air Force. This partnership included the agreement between the Chiefs of Staff Army and Air Force on 31 initiatives to help improve joint warfighting capability. The doctrine articulated specific roles for corps, divisions, and brigades. AirLand Battle also drove modernization efforts, including the development of the Joint Surveillance Target Attack Radar System and the Army Tactical Missile System (ATACMS). ⁶³

Reflecting on the effort, Starry later wrote, "That kind of thinking can only be done by imaginative people who have trained themselves or have been trained to think logically about tough problems."⁶⁴ Starry himself was well-prepared for this role by virtue of multiple assignments in the Pentagon in resource management and force structure and, most significantly, as the commander of Fort Knox, Kentucky, and the Armor School.⁶⁵ Starry also noted that for change to be successful, there must be:

- An institution or mechanism to identify the need for change;
- A spokesman for change, who must build a consensus;
- Continuity among the architects of change; and
- Rigorous trials to test proposed changes.⁶⁶

Force XXI. Operation Desert Storm in 1991 proved the value of many of the Army's prior modernization efforts. Following the war, and the December 1991 collapse of the Soviet Union, General Gordon Sullivan (1991–1995) realized that what had served the Army so well in Desert Storm might not be adequate for seemingly indeterminate future battlefields. In 1992, Sullivan established a Louisiana Maneuvers Task Force to focus on testing modern technologies and organizations to win in multiple-theater fights. The problem was divided into three pieces: The branch schools "owned" the current force; a Force XXI campaign tested new and emerging technologies and considered the near-mid futures; and Sullivan's successor, General Dennis Reimer, established the Army After Next study to look as far as 30 years into the future.⁶⁷

First Brigade, 4th Infantry Division was designated as a "Task Force XXI" for experimentation. Some of the results that flowed from Force XXI were the Total Asset Visibility program, Battlefield Digitization, and "Owning the Night." Over half the programs tested later became programs of record, including Enhanced Position Location Reporting System, Blue Force Tracking, and Force XXI Battle Command Brigade and Below.⁶⁸ Like Starry, Sullivan had been well prepared by institutional assignments to take on the challenge of changing the Army. In addition to his operational assignments, he had served as the Assistant Commandant of the Armor School, Deputy Commandant of the Command and General Staff College, the Army G-3, and the Vice Chief of Staff of the Army.⁶⁹

Army Transformation. In 1999, General Eric Shinseki (1999–2003) announced a campaign of "Army Transformation" with three distinct efforts: a trained and ready Legacy force, an Interim Force, and an Objective Force. Like some of his predecessors, Shinseki had been well-prepared to take on Army change through his assignments as Army G-3 and the Army Vice Chief of Staff.⁷⁰ Army Transformation ultimately met with mixed results. The terror attacks of September 11, 2001, and the resulting overseas COIN operations complicated the Army's ability to focus on transformation. Nevertheless, the Interim Force quickly took the form of Stryker Brigade Combat Teams (SBCT) and was conceived and fielded in a remarkably short amount of time, helped by the fact that the Stryker was an off-the-shelf platform. The first Stryker Brigade deployed to Iraq in December 2003, providing combat commanders additional capability only 18 months after being fielded.⁷¹ The transformative impact of the Stryker Brigades, with their unprecedented mobility and powerful network capability based on Force XXI technology, was under-appreciated. The Objective Force was to be equipped by the Future Combat Systems but ultimately failed for a variety of reasons, including overly ambitious technology aspirations, vulnerable assumptions on the character of future combat, cost control, resistance both internal and external to the Army, and a perceived irrelevance against the backdrop of COIN operations in Iraq and Afghanistan.

In 2009, Secretary of Defense Robert Gates terminated the Future Combat Systems (FCS), the largest and most ambitious acquisition program in the Army's history, after the Army had spent at least \$19 billion.⁷² The Army Transformation Campaign Plan was initially well-supported and artfully designed. The effort had been disaggregated into manageable chunks and was well understood. But FCS, in addition to the many issues documented in official after-action reports, further suffered from lack of attention by Army senior leadership, who were distracted by pressing overseas conflicts, and, as earlier mentioned, the active presence of groupthink, which prevented earlier identification of program shortfalls. However, many of the technologies matured under the FCS program (e.g., active protection) survived and were incorporated in future Army programs.

Adaptation for Iraq and Afghanistan. Faced with the pressing demand for deployed forces, General Peter Schoomaker (2003-2007) created Task Force Modularity, which operated between 2003 and 2005 to transform the Army from a division-based to a brigade-based force. Becoming more modular had been an Army objective since at least 1994, but the wars gave the task much more urgency.⁷³ The Army modularized its BCTs in very short order. The Task Force planned to look at echelons above Brigade, but the effort stopped before that could occur. Adjustments have since been made to the design of the modular BCT, in some cases returning capabilities that were removed, such as engineer battalions, but the basics have remained intact. Often overlooked during this period were the incredible efforts of the Army modernization community to equip forces for COIN operations. Countless improvements were made in body armor, weapons optics, unmanned aerial vehicles, counter-improvised explosive device equipment, and persistent surveillance. Because these systems were often conceived outside normal acquisition programs, they have not received the recognition they deserve.

Post-FCS. Regrouping after the cancellation of FCS, in 2010 the Army designated the 2nd Brigade Combat Team of the 1st Armored Division as an experimental unit. But by 2016, due to operational requirements, Army leadership was forced to return the brigade to Forces Command for rotational deployments, leaving the Army without a dedicated force to conduct experimentation—highlighting the challenges of attempting change while decisively engaged.

Awakening to Great Power Competition. Growing concern over Russian actions in Georgia in 2008, crystalized by the Russian invasion of the Ukraine in 2014, as well as Chinese actions in the South China Sea from 2014 to 2015, led Deputy Secretary of Defense Robert Work to give a 2015 speech suggesting the Army needed to get to work quickly on an "AirLand Power 2.0," referring to the earlier groundbreaking work on AirLand Battle.⁷⁴ This wake-up call precipitated work on the concept that evolved into the Multi-Domain Operations (MDO) concept.

Multi-Domain Operations. The prior Army operating concept, "Win in a Complex World," published in October 2014, attempted to describe how the Army would operate in a future that was both "unknown and unknowable."⁷⁵ The concept, developed in an abbreviated time frame, did not enjoy the advantage of being narrowed in scope by a NDS and had little impact on influencing the course of Army modernization. Four years later, in December 2018, the Army published Multi-Domain Operations.⁷⁶ It benefited from lessons gleaned by Army officers from their visits to the Ukraine analyzing the battles between Russian-backed forces and Ukrainians from 2014 to 2015.

Several key aspects distinguish MDO from prior thinking. The first is the increased emphasis on warfighting domain integration versus simply synchronization or coordination. MDO requires leaders to employ other domains to achieve specified freedom of action. The second aspect is the notion that competition is the norm, and that nations compete, fight, and return to competition. Finally, MDO narrowly focuses on the problem of layered standoff and proposes the tenets of calibrated force presence, multi-domain formations, and convergence to deal with the challenges identified in the NDS. Close examination reveals that MDO is not, as some allege, "old wine in a new bottle." It proposes new solutions to new problems.⁷⁷ It is too early to determine whether it will ultimately be successful in driving Army change.

Summary. Change in a 1-million-person organization is difficult under the best of circumstances. Nevertheless, there have been clear successes in post–World War II Army efforts to modernize in response to strategic challenges. AirLand Battle doctrine, Force XXI capabilities, Stryker Brigade Combat Teams, and Task Force Modularity feature prominently among these. History suggests that it is difficult to fundamentally change the Army when it is decisively engaged in conflict or if funding is decreasing precipitously.

Leadership is the fundamental ingredient needed to successfully change the Army. Over time the importance of the role of the Army Chief of Staff as a change agent, more than any other individual, becomes clear. For change to be successful, the Chief must either lead it or zealously support it. In the case of AirLand Battle, General Donn Starry had vision, and General Edward "Shy" Meyer (1979–1983) delegated the necessary authority to Starry to allow success. Army history suggests that efforts will be more successful if the chief architect (often, but not always, the Chief of Staff) has been well-prepared for the task through multiple institutional assignments.

In the past, interwar periods gave the Army opportunity to pause and think. That does not seem to be an option today. It appears the Army must now continue to support overseas operations *and* undergo change at the same time.⁷⁸

Environments and Threats: The Changing Strategic and Operational Context

Certain assumptions must be made to enable planning for the future. Army efforts to modernize must consider external factors such as demographics, potential adversaries, technology, and other key areas.

Environment. The global environment plays a role in the frequency, type, and location of future conflict involving Army forces. Resource scarcity, driven by an ever-increasing world population and slowly depleting natural resources (e.g., forests and water), will contribute to increased friction and the potential for conflict involving the U.S. Army. Climate change will displace coastal populations, potentially leading to strife. The world's population is expected to reach 9.9 billion by 2050, up from 7.6 billion today.⁷⁹

Concurrently, urbanization is expected to increase. Today there are 31 megacities with at least 10 million inhabitants; by 2030 the U.N. expects the number to grow to 41.⁸⁰ Witnessing the fights in Mosul, Raqqa, and Baghdad, the U.S. Army fully expects to have to fight in dense urban areas. Chief of Staff General Mark Milley predicted: "[W]e have to adapt the American way of war to the unique reality of future combat in highly dense urban areas."⁸¹ Critics, on the other hand, question whether the Army could ever hope to be successful in such an environment.⁸² While it is not inevitable

that the Army will fight in major cities, recent history, however, suggests that ignoring the challenge of urban conflict is no longer a wise strategy.⁸³

Clearly, global demographics and other issues can be expected to provide plenty of tinder for violence to spark, but the real cause for concern is the complex geopolitical situation facing the United States. As Michael Morell, former deputy director of the CIA has summarized, "World War II starred more implacable foes. The Cold War was a 40-year existential threat. But never before [speaking of today] have so many global and regional powers, rogue nations and nonstate actors converged in such an interconnected world."⁸⁴

U.S. Defense Spending. The amount of available resources directly influences future Army modernization plans. Unfortunately, U.S. defense spending is acutely pressured by entitlement spending, to the point that the percentage of the federal budget devoted to defense stands at the lowest it has been in decades: 14 percent.⁸⁵ As recently as 1975, that number was 25 percent. Long-range Congressional Budget Office projections predict that unless America is willing to accept an inexorably growing national debt dwarfing our annual gross domestic product (GDP), reductions in spending and/or increases in revenue as much as 3 percent per year will be needed.⁸⁶ Legislative solutions to tackling growing entitlement costs have thus far eluded Congress, and there seems to be little willingness to take on these issues. The result is that for the foreseeable future the U.S. military and the Army will operate in a resource-constrained environment with the requirement to make difficult financial choices regarding investments.

Allies and Alliances. The 2018 National Defense Strategy assigns great importance to strengthening alliances, noting they provide a "durable, asymmetric strategic advantage that no competitor or rival can match."⁸⁷ Allies also offer critical political legitimacy, access, and overflight permissions. History has proven the value of U.S.-led coalitions in defeating aggression over the past 80 years. Yet the assumption that our allies will be able and willing to play substantial and enduring roles in countering near-peer competitors into the future may no longer be valid.

During the Cold War, Germany's military, for example, had 5,000 battle tanks; 500,000 personnel; and was spending 3 percent of GDP on defense.⁸⁸ Today, only half of Germany's approximately 200 Leopard tanks, 12 of 50 Tiger helicopters, and 39 of 128 Typhoon fighters are considered ready for combat. While committing in 2014 to reach NATO's goal to spend 2 percent of its GDP on defense by 2024, Germany's defense spending stands today at 1.24 percent of its GDP, and a viable plan to get to 2 percent is missing in action.⁸⁹ Germany's own defense parliamentary commissioner consequently

assesses their military as "not deployable for collective defense."⁹⁰ While most experts concede the 2 percent GDP defense spending goal is imperfect, none have advanced any meaningful alternative.

Other U.S allies are also experiencing challenges maintaining military power. Some, like Japan, face a demographic problem with a rapidly aging population. In 2017, Japan's military was only able to recruit 77 percent of its planned intake of male fixed-term personnel, and 37 percent of Japan's active-duty military is over 40 years old.⁹¹ Similarly, Sweden converted to an all-volunteer force in 2010 but, faced with a lack of volunteers, was forced to revert to mandatory service in 2018.⁹² The Canadian armed forces have nearly been disbanded, save for a few remnants.⁹³

None of this should suggest that alliances are not critically important or that U.S. efforts to persuade allies of the value of maintaining strong militaries should not continue. Nonetheless, U.S. Army strategies should be based on realistic assumptions concerning future contributions from allies.

Technology. The Army must consider the impact of technology on future war. Speaking on this topic, General Milley makes a distinction between the nature and character of war, saying:

The nature of war never changes; it's immutable. War is a human function, a behavior that involves emotions, fears, friction, and chance. It's the imposition of political will on your opponent by the use of violence. The character of war though is how you fight—when, where, and with what weapons. It's the doctrine, organization, and materiel. The character of war does change, and it changes often. Every time a new technology is introduced, the character of war is changing. But we undergo fundamental shifts in the character of war only once in a while; it doesn't happen often.⁹⁴

Washington, DC, is awash today in predictions that combinations of artificial intelligence (AI), robotics (especially swarms), hypersonic weapons, railguns, and directed-energy weapons will fundamentally change warfare. Less plentiful are the operational concepts that describe how these systems will be used. Great significance is ascribed to the amounts of money that China and Russia are investing in advanced technologies such as hypersonic missiles and AI, while opinion pieces warn daily that the U.S. must "win" the hypersonic missile race.⁹⁵ Meanwhile, DOD leaders trudge endlessly up Capitol Hill to assure members of Congress that they take these new technologies seriously.

Aspects of these technologies will assuredly change the character of land war, and continued Army exploration of their application is essential. But

Army leaders must simultaneously guard against the historic temptation to turn "the latest technological breakthrough to the benefit of short-term institutional goals."⁹⁶ Army leaders have, in the past, endeavored to "reverse engineer" the process to find uses to convert technological promise into combat capability. For example, the hypersonic missile "race" need only be "won" if, indeed, a hypersonic missile fills a necessary capability gap for the joint force.

Geopolitical Competition and Threats. The 2018 National Defense Strategy specifies the central problem facing the United States as "the reemergence of long-term, strategic competition by what the National Security Strategy classifies as revisionist powers."⁹⁷ It names China and Russia as the two "principal priorities" for the DOD for increased investment, while U.S. forces must continue to deter and counter the rogue regimes of North Korea and Iran.

Russia. Since the August 2008 Russian "five-day war" with Georgia when Russian military limitations were on full display, Moscow embarked on comprehensive reforms to modernize its military. These "New Look" reforms have resulted in smaller, more agile forces able to conduct a full range of military operations.⁹⁸ Military equipment has been updated with an emphasis on coastal defense cruise missiles, air/surface/sub-launched anti-ship missiles, submarine-launched torpedoes, and naval mines, along with Russian fighter, bomber, and surface-to-air missile capability. Russia has invested effort in developing faster kill chains and has made major investments in integrated aerospace defense systems supporting an A2/ AD concept. Ground forces include some 350,000 personnel organized into 40 active and reserve maneuver brigades and eight maneuver divisions.⁹⁹

Russia does not have the enormous resources the Soviet Union possessed, and indeed lacks a raw strength advantage over NATO, but instead primarily poses a "time/distance problem for U.S. forces."¹⁰⁰ Most likely future challenges for the U.S. include the Russian launch of a *fait accompli* attack preceded by "next generation" operations, ultimately presenting NATO with the unappetizing need to forcibly enter and retake an occupied country or large chunk of terrain. To prevent such a situation from developing, the task for the U.S. Army and joint force is to take the threat of the short-win "off the table."¹⁰¹ Forward-stationed heavy forces; pre-positioned stocks of equipment; robust Intelligence, Surveillance, and Reconnaissance (ISR); engineers; long-range fires; and air defense will be important capabilities in such a scenario. Another alternative scenario would be to fight Russian-equipped or Russian proxy forces in a strategically important region of the world. That scenario requires high-end conventional forces protected by armor and active protection, supported by robust artillery, missiles, and other fires. In these scenarios, the U.S. Army would likely be a *net consumer* of U.S. joint force capabilities.

China. President Xi Jinping has made the strengthening and modernization of the People's Liberation Army (PLA) a national priority. Significantly, Xi has set three major milestones for the PLA: "becoming a mechanized force with increased informatized and strategic capabilities by 2020, a fully modernized force by 2035, and a worldwide first-class military by midcentury."¹⁰² China uses a phrase "informatized warfare" to refer to the act of gathering and using information to conduct military operations in all military domains and has devoted considerable resources and attention to that area of the military. For the time being, China believes they currently have a "period of strategic opportunity" with no pressing national security challenges in order to conduct their aggressive agenda of modernization and professionalization.

In addition to already strong space/counterspace, cyber, information, and cruise and ballistic missile capabilities, China is investing in a blue-water navy and modernized ground forces. China's Army is the largest in the world, with 915,000 people on active duty. China describes its military strategy as one of "active defense," a concept it describes as "strategically defensive but operationally offensive." Future challenges for the U.S. could include China's forcible attempts to seize Taiwan or territory in nearby countries such as Vietnam, Japan, the Philippines, or India, or to assist North Korea in an attack on South Korea. Future scenarios such as these would require primarily light- and medium-weight Army forces capable of rapid deployment, able to employ robust air and missile defense systems, ground-launched anti-ship missiles, and long-range fires. Army capabilities in the form of theater opening, logistics, communications, and medical would also be critical. In these scenarios, it is likely the Army would be a *net provider* of U.S. joint force.

North Korea. Comprising one of the two destabilizing "rogue regimes" of concern described in the NDS, North Korea possesses significant nuclear, chemical, and biological weapons; cyber capabilities; and an Army the size of the U.S. Army, albeit less well-equipped and trained.¹⁰³ The Korean security situation is complicated by the proximity of the South Korean capital, Seoul, near the border, creating a time–distance requirement to reinforce South Korea quickly. Deterrence and fighting on the Korean peninsula represent one of the most pressing requirements—and perhaps most immediate for U.S. Army forces existing today—with needs for heavy and light BCTs, fires, sustainment, and Chemical, Biological, Radiological, and Nuclear defense

units. Absent a regime change or other negotiated breakthrough, it will remain a focus for the U.S. Army for the foreseeable future.

Iran. The second of the two "rogue regimes" mentioned in the NDS, Iran is the world's leading state sponsor of terrorism, notably through its proxies, Hezbollah and Hamas. It has contributed to regional instability in countries like Iraq, Syria, and Yemen. As relates to proxy forces, Israel's experience in the 2006 Second Lebanese War is instructive. In that conflict Israel faced advanced Iranian-supplied anti-tank missiles, such as the Kornet AT-14, tanks, and thousands of crude ballistic missiles in the hands of Hezbollah fighters.

Today, thanks to Iran, those capabilities have undergone still further improvement.¹⁰⁴ In addition to the activities of the Quds Force to reinforce Iranian goals to foment instability within neighboring countries, Iran continues to improve its ballistic missile and air-defense capabilities.¹⁰⁵ Likely requirements for U.S. Army forces include the ability to deter, engage, and defeat well-equipped Iranian-backed proxy forces and Quds Force operatives in the Middle East in both conventional and counterinsurgency operations. Both heavy and light BCTs, supported by fires, Security Force Assistance Brigades (SFAB), and ISR will be important U.S. Army capabilities in those scenarios.

Countering Terror and Counterinsurgency. Because COIN capabilities are difficult to regenerate—and based on the likelihood they will be needed—the Army must maintain and improve counterinsurgency capabilities to include supporting friendly partners with advise-and-assist forces, training, and equipment. Army forces must maintain the ability to detect and neutralize terror networks. The Army must maintain the intellectual foundations of its counterinsurgency capabilities.

Summary. Global environmental and demographic conditions will contribute to an increased possibility of conflict. Transitioning from a bi-polar to a uni-polar and multi-polar global-security construct will reduce world-security stability by introducing additional complexity and potential for the creation of new balances of power. Frank Hoffman, who participated in the drafting of the NDS, summarized it thus: "[B]igger enemies, few friends with diminished contributions, and a weakened government that has both less influence and a smaller iron fist behind its diplomacy. This is a more multipolar and chaotic world."¹⁰⁶

Based on the guidance in the 2018 NDS, Russia and China appropriately serve to "anchor" the upper range of the potential threats the U.S. Army could face, but despite the attractiveness of doing so, the service cannot solely focus on those threats to the exclusion of others. To do so would repeat the mistakes of the past. The guidance that China and Russia are the "principal priorities" does not negate the need for the Army to remain ready for other conflicts. Further, the NDS and the Army in its concepts appropriately acknowledge that conflict is no longer binary—either at war or at peace. Instead, the future security environment will be characterized by constant competition interspersed with highly lethal conflicts. This future has enormous implications for Army force design and posture.

None of this makes the mission of the U.S. Army to prepare for future war easy. Despite a projected 2020 budget of \$182 billion, it will not be enough to satisfy all the Army's requirements: Tough choices will be required. In sum, the future will demand the Army adopt a good "boxing stance" with solid power in each hand, while maintaining the ability to defend if counter-punched.

The variability of threats and conflict environments described above leads to a need for a balanced and sufficiently large Army comprised of armored and light- and medium-weight forces, forward postured where possible and, for those not forward, packaged for expeditionary operations. Differing weight forces account for the potential of conflict in open and restricted terrain. In-place forces deny the enemy the ability to consolidate gains, deny accomplishment of full objectives, and set conditions for force flow from the U.S. This includes degrading enemy A2/AD capabilities.

Highly lethal early arrivals should be equipped with anti-armor, anti-air, and, in the Indo–Pacific, anti-ship capabilities. Armor forces must be protected from advanced anti-armor capabilities using active protection. Early deploying packages must be comprised of pure Regular Army, with reserve components employed for later-arriving requirements, homeland defense, and backfill of Army global presence, institutional, and engagement missions. Army forces must be able to defend themselves from air attack, with the most critical nodes protected from missile attack. Logistics forces sufficient to support combat units until contractor support can be established are also required.

The Russian and North Korean threats drive the need for Army forces with echeloned high-end conventional warfighting capabilities possessing long-range fires and air and missile defense capabilities. The Chinese threat dictates light forces able to operate in complex terrain with sea denial and air and missile defense capabilities, as well as robust theater opening, communications, and common logistics.

Implications for the U.S. Army

How then should the Army plan for the future, given the absolute necessity for modernization coupled with a high degree of future uncertainty and the uneven track record of prior efforts? The Army is off to a good start, but there are many opportunities for the train to jump the tracks. **Forecasting.** Some even counsel it is a fool's errand to make predictions or indeed even devise a U.S. grand strategy since our record of success in forecasting is so dismal. President Bill Clinton, for example, reportedly admired the actions of Presidents Roosevelt and Truman in dealing with Hitler and Stalin, who "had powerful instincts about what had to be done[,] and they just made it up as they went along."¹⁰⁷ Indeed, one could look at the 2012 Defense Strategic Guidance (DSG) and wonder how it completely failed to anticipate events only seven years in the future. National Defense University strategist Dr. Frank Hoffman, evaluating the 2012 DSG wrote: "Every assumption made by the Barack Obama administration and accepted by Secretary of Defense Robert Gates and the Pentagon at the time (Russia: benign, China: not assertive; Sunnis: contented) all proved completely wrong."¹⁰⁸

The Army, however, cannot afford the luxury of waiting until the future is clear before acting. When dealing with a 1-million-person organization, equipping, training, and leader development typically take at least a decade to make any substantive change. The Army must therefore make bets *now* to remain a preeminent land power. The world of 2019 is a far different place from 2012, and it will likely change multiple times again by 2030 the horizon for this paper. How then to avoid the mistakes of 2012, and, at least in the words of military historian Michael Howard, "avoid getting it terribly wrong?"¹⁰⁹

Historian Lawrence Freedman wrote that "history is a terrific prism through which to see how little the present has to say about the future." Similarly, Colin Gray said, "Large institutions, including the Armed Forces, tend to think about the future in linear and evolutionary steps and make implicit assumptions about the next war as merely an extension of the last. This results in strategic and operational surprise."¹¹⁰ With the rapid development of technologies and the movement into a multi-polar world, the next 20 or so years may well prove that idea.

Managing Change. Putting in place the right mechanisms for change is nearly as important for success as the components of the change itself. Prior Army change efforts have highlighted the importance of continuity in leadership, the preparation of leaders to conceive and implement change, the need for consensus-building and outreach, and the organization of the effort itself.

Continuity. General Starry advised there must be "continuity among the architects of change so that consistency of effort is brought to bear on the process."¹¹¹ Unfortunately, often Army leaders rotate so quickly that they are not able to form their vision and create irreversible momentum

before it is time to leave. Many partially credit the success of the reforms at the Internal Revenue Service that took place between 1997–2002 to the relatively lengthy five-year term of the commissioner, Charles Rossotti, and his ability to see change through to completion.¹¹² A good example of a key position rotated too quickly is the Director of Force Management, a position in the Army Staff responsible for critical force structure decisions. Lately the Army has been rotating officers through the position every 12–18 months, precluding any from developing the deep expertise to advise and lead the critical decision-making processes regarding force structure.

In a sign that things might be changing, General Milley recently stated a desire to keep the commander of Army Futures Command in place much longer than normal, perhaps as long as seven or eight years.¹¹³ Other key positions in Army Futures Command, including the Cross Functional Team leads, should stay in their jobs at least three years to steward modernization efforts. Program managers of key modernization programs should be retained (assuming they are achieving desired results) for the duration of the program. The urge to rotate officers to prepare them to serve at the next rank must be suppressed in favor of obtaining world-class outcomes.

Intellectual Preparation. The Army must develop individuals capable of conceiving and implementing change. General Starry, looking at the interwar period, commented that the U.S. Army lacked:

the intellectual prowess and staff brilliance of its general officer corps. U.S. Army officers lacked the cultural commonality that was brought to bear through the processes of the German General Staff system, and that was the most impressive if not the most effective catalyst in making it possible for them to change quickly—even under the pressures of wartime.¹¹⁴

Nearly two decades of counterinsurgency operations overseas have made it difficult to get officers the necessary developmental assignments to understand how to change the institution. The Army must deliberately set out to reverse this paradigm by assigning officers to key positions in the AFC and the Army Staff to enable these future leaders to develop the deep institutional experience needed to prepare the Army for the future. The Army should also make better use of its officers specifically trained and prepared to manage change—specifically Functional Area 50 Force Managers and Functional Area 49 Operations Research/Systems Analysis to both lead and support these efforts.

Spokesman. Successful Army change efforts in the past have had a single passionate spokesman. Past Chiefs have performed that role, as have

TRADOC commanders. Army Futures Command can play that role. Who is today's Army spokesman for change?

Organization. Creation of AFC is a positive development, freeing TRADOC to concentrate on training and recruiting, thus allowing AFC to focus on the Army future. But when does the future start? Tomorrow? Is AFC, for example, responsible for helping defend the Army's FY 2020 budget request on Capitol Hill? Or answering Questions for the Record from Congressmen? Past successful Army modernization efforts created "swim" lanes of responsibility, just like in a tactical operations center where the current operations officer manages different time horizons from the Future Operations and Plans cells. Generals Gordon Sullivan and Dennis Reimer broke the problem into three: current force, Force XXI, and Army After Next. General Shinseki also employed three "buckets": Legacy force, Interim Force, and Objective Force. What are the buckets today?

If the Army wants to give AFC the ability to look deep and change the Army, it will have to free it from the distractions of today and create similar "lanes" of responsibility. For example, issues inside a one-year time horizon should be managed by the Army Staff, freeing AFC to consider the "true" future. Also still to be resolved is the formal role of Branch Schools in the modernization of the force. Despite being represented on some Cross Functional Teams, most of the Branch Schools lack a formal means to influence the process.

Assessing the Multi-Domain Operational Concept. As previously described, the Army published its warfighting concept, *The U.S. Army in Multi-Domain Operations 2028* version 1.5 in December 2018. In the foreword, General Mark Milley describes MDO's purpose: to "change our warfighting techniques and build the fighting forces we need in the future."¹¹⁵ The concept conforms to the advice offered by RAND researcher Dr. David Johnson, who cautions "the potential adversary, its capabilities, and the place where conflict might occur—the problems a concept has to solve—have rarely been fundamental to Army concept development."¹¹⁶ Indeed, ostensibly patterned on the successful AirLand Battle concept, the MDO concept has purposefully set out to clearly articulate the overarching problem to be solved and the proposed solutions.

The Problem. MDO proposes that the central problem is "layered standoff," erected by Russia and China. Layered standoff is the array of systems and techniques employed by an adversary to keep U.S. forces at a distance. To succeed against this challenge,

Army forces, as an element of the joint force, will conduct Multi-domain Operations to prevail in competition; when necessary, Army forces penetrate
and dis-integrate enemy anti-access and area denial systems and exploit the resultant freedom of maneuver to achieve strategic objectives (win) and force a return to competition on favorable terms.¹¹⁷

As previously described, however, the AirLand Battle Concept enjoyed the luxury of narrowly focusing on the Soviet Union and devised precisely tailored solutions to fighting outnumbered (and winning) in Central Europe. The world is more complex today, and even though the NDS directs the Services to focus on great power competition, it is appropriate to ask whether it is possible today, especially as it moves to the future, for the Army to so precisely define the problem to be solved. Should the problem, for example, be broadened to include the challenge of preventing *fait accompli* attacks—or even more broadly, as retired Major General Bob Scales has asked, to restore mobility to a firepower-dominated battlefield?¹¹⁸ And while defeating layered standoff is necessary, is it sufficient? Does solely defeating layered standoff result in the success of the joint force, or is more required, for example, the defeat of the adversary?

Two Threats Versus One. MDO acknowledges the challenge spanning two distinct adversaries (Russia and China) with one concept, by stating, "Russia serves as the pacing threat. In fact, Russia and China are different armies with distinct capabilities but assessed to operate in a sufficiently similar manner to orient on their capabilities collectively." In a way, the Army, similar to the other Services, is like a person with one foot on the dock and the other on a boat, challenged to modernize and transform a force to face two distinct and changing adversaries. Russia is ground centric, seeking to control the air and contest the sea and space from the land, while China is air and maritime centric. Especially as time passes and the "boat moves away from the dock," it is inevitable that China's and Russia's capabilities-and the threats they pose-will increasingly diverge. The Army has not been confronted with the need to conceptualize a fight against two near-peer competitors since the development of the Rainbow plans in the 1930s.¹¹⁹ Indeed, even today some Chinese capabilities already exceed those of Russia. For the time being, the Army should form a "hybrid" best of breed threat, but must be prepared for the eventual time when China and Russia present such a diversity of capabilities and techniques that they must be addressed separately, perhaps with different operational concepts.

Adequacy. An assessment of the MDO concept must evaluate the adequacy of the prescribed solutions, specifically whether MDO adequately addresses the problem of layered standoff. In short, the answer is "yes." The concept thoughtfully addresses the central problem as it is defined and proposes reasonable solutions. The challenge for the concept is that at its core, it is fundamentally a joint concept written by a single service, and, as such, is unable to specifically address the contributions by the other Services to the problem of layered standoff. As an indicator of the concept's schizophrenic nature, the word "Army" and "Joint" are seemingly used interchangeably throughout the concept.

Acceptance. Key to the success of MDO is its acceptance, first within the Army and then within the broader joint force. There is nothing to suggest that MDO is not receiving acceptance within the Army. Indeed, all corners of the Army are furiously labeling their newest efforts as "MDO-this" and "MDO-that" with hopes of securing buy-in from their higher headquarters. Acceptance by the broader DOD, however, is less obvious.

Feasibility. Other ways to assess a warfighting concept concern its feasibility. Does the concept hold the promise of achieving success? The technological challenges posed by the concept are not insurmountable. Rather than a materiel challenge, MDO appears to contain the vulnerability that it is dependent on the embrace and support of organizations outside the control of the Army, to wit, the other Services and the Office of the Secretary of Defense. Without their support, MDO will not be successful. The Navy and the Air Force, while declaring general support, differ in their visions.¹²⁰ It is likely to be a difficult path. For example, many of the long-range fires the Army seeks, such as hypersonic missiles and "strategic cannons" with their longer ranges, have in the past been provided by the Air Force, and they may feel threatened by these capabilities. The concept also contains a dependency on the ability to establish a "calibrated force posture," which is outside the Army's control.

Frequency of Update. MDO is planned for frequent updates. General Milley, in his foreword states, "[O]ur intent is to publish another iteration in about 12 months following feedback from various wargames and exercises."¹²¹ This is appropriate. It is important that the concept evolve to include emerging insights. Indeed, as General Starry recalled,

"AirLand Battle changed frequently. It changed based on comments, observations, and questions from audiences ranging from Congressional hearings to lectures at war and staff colleges in this country, in the United Kingdom, Canada, Germany, France and Israel." Starry went on to say, "Many people heard the briefing—whatever its name and more than once. Most noted that it was never quite the same the second and third times they heard it, [sic] it may have included something someone in a past audience had suggested. Soon, many came to believe it made sense; further they came to believe it was their idea. Armed with those two things, you can change a world. And we did."¹²² There can be too much change, however, and the Army should "snap the chalk line" once the concept stabilizes at longer than 12-month intervals—perhaps 36 months.

Summary. The MDO concept needs to demonstrate that it is more than the sum of its parts. Although there is no active opposition, this has not yet been done. The Army does not own all the keys to making MDO a success. For it to work, the Joint Staff and the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff must take ownership or at least actively support it. If the Army is to be successful, the next published Joint Operational Concept must reflect the thinking of MDO. Short of that, the Army will have to sacrifice some aspects of MDO. Finally, the Army must plan for the time when the Russian and Chinese military capabilities so differ that a single warfighting concept cannot address both.

Experimentation. Starry counseled that new concepts and ideas must be "subjected to trials." Through the years, experimentation has been a necessary tool for the Army. Sometimes specific units carry long-term experimentation responsibilities. For example, General Gordon Sullivan established the Experimental Force at Fort Hood to "find the answers."¹²³ At other times, experiments are carried out by units temporarily tasked, such as during the original 1941 Louisiana Maneuvers. Unfortunately, the amount of time and effort expended on Army experimentation seems to be diminishing over time, perhaps because of operational requirements, cost, and lack of available units.

Joint Force Command Disestablished. Since Joint Forces Command (JFCOM) was disestablished in 2011 by Secretary Robert Gates as a cost-savings measure, large-scale joint experiments, the type needed to prove and refine MDO, have become particularly difficult to conduct and consequently rare. Ironically, at the time of the disestablishment of JFCOM, the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs, Admiral Mike Mullen, declared that the goal of achieving jointness had been "achieved."124 Absent JFCOM, it is unclear what organization will now drive joint experimentation-but it is equally clear such an organization is needed. Dr. Kevin Woods makes the point that typically service experimentation is bottom-up, and what is also needed is to explore the "top down...explicit theater-level implications of MDB [Multi-Domain Battle]." Woods also discusses various types of experimentation but calls attention to the need for "discovery experimentation," noting how military experimentation often falls short of true experimentation and defaults to "proving" versus discovering.¹²⁵ Only Joint Staff J-7, under the direction of the Chairman, is in the position to conduct the necessary set of wargames to explore and test new operational concepts needed for great power competition with China and Russia.

Joint Modernization Command. The Army created Joint Modernization Command (JMC) in 2017 from the Brigade Modernization Command to conduct experiments, but as a service, the Army is challenged to drive joint experimentation, even though their assessments have been added to the Joint Exercise Program List. JMC employs annual Joint Warfighting Assessments to gain insights, which puts a premium on time for experimentation since the events are less than two weeks long.¹²⁶ Player units are temporarily assigned to the experiments, which makes preparation more challenging than with permanent assignments.

Multi-Domain Task Forces. In 2017, the Army created a Multi-Domain Task Force (MDTF) within U.S. Army Pacific Command based on the 17th Field Artillery Brigade to explore MDO concepts and equipment. A second MDTF is being established in Europe. These are positive developments but not sufficient, with permanent experimental units numbering no more than three to four thousand in a 1-million-soldier Army, or 0.004 percent.¹²⁷

Summary. Live experimentation is costly and provides no immediate short-term benefit to the Army. Yet it will be critical in fleshing out the MDO concept. The Army should increase its commitment to experimentation by permanently assigning additional units, at least a BCT-sized element for the purpose, and the Joint Staff and Chairman should commit to a more robust joint experimentation program for MDO.

Manpower. Soldiers *are* the Army. Despite wishful thinking that robots, AI, and autonomy may allow the substitution of technology for soldiers, the opposite may well be true. Indeed, a recent Army study on autonomous systems suggests that personnel costs, at least initially, may be higher when robots are added to the force, suggesting that autonomy should be about adding combat power versus manpower savings.¹²⁸

Strategic Guidance. The NDS calls for the military to have "sufficient, capable forces to defeat enemies and achieve sustainable outcomes," going on to say, "[t]he size of our force matters."¹²⁹ The President's National Security Strategy is more direct: "To deter conflict and, if deterrence fails, to win in war, the Nation must be able to field forces capable of operating in sufficient scale and for ample duration to defeat enemies, consolidate military gains, and achieve sustainable outcomes that protect the American people and our vital interests. *The United States must reverse recent decisions to reduce the size of the Joint Force and grow the force while modernizing and ensuring readiness.*"¹³⁰

Statements by General Milley match these assessments, with testimony that in his opinion the Regular Army should number between 540,000 and 550,000; the National Guard between 350,000 and 355,000; and the Army Reserve between 205,000 and 209,000.¹³¹

Assessment. Brookings Institution's Michael O'Hanlon has opined that "[t]oday's U.S. Army is fairly small by most relevant measures."¹³² He also notes "there is no rigorous way to determine precisely how many major ground wars the United States must be able to wage at a time today."¹³³ Indeed, today's Army is approximately 60 percent of the size of the late Cold War Army, despite the fact that the U.S. now faces two major near-peer competitors plus at least two regional competitors.

The National Defense Strategy Commission found specific fault with the NDS force-sizing construct, which calls for the United States to be capable of "defeating aggression by a major power and deterring opportunistic aggression elsewhere." Assessing that guidance, the Commission unanimously stated that "the United States now faces five credible challengers, including two major power competitors, and three distinctly different geographic and operational environments. This being the case, *a two-war sizing construct makes more strategic sense today than at any previous point in the post-Cold War era.*"¹³⁴

This is logical. Given the degree of uncertainty, the rise of China, and the behavior of Russia, the United States should employ a two-war force-sizing construct, similar to what it employed during most of the Cold War. This is not to suggest that fighting two major wars is likely, but having that amount of capability deters opponents and provides the U.S. with sufficient forces to deal with the unforeseen.

Size of the Army. Analysis indicates that the U.S. Army commits 21 BCTs on average to a major conflict, thus a two Major Regional Contingency force-sizing construct for the Army would call for 42 BCTs. But that does not account for battle losses, presence missions, or a strategic reserve. The Army should therefore grow to 50 BCTs with the appropriate institutional support structure, requisite combat units, combat support forces, and logistics units.¹³⁵ An Army that can field 50 Regular Army BCTs would number roughly 550,000. RAND, considering North Korean and Baltic deterrence and warfighting scenarios, estimated that 545,000 troops would be needed.¹³⁶

Rate of Growth. Based on recruiting difficulties in 2018, the Army has chosen to request to increase its end strength more slowly than previously planned, adding 2,000 per year versus 4,000.¹³⁷ This is too slow. At this rate it will take until 2030 to grow the Army to 500,000. The Army should return to a growth rate of at least 4,000 per year in 2021 and for subsequent years.

Recruiting. Recruiting is difficult now. The U.S. unemployment rate is at a historic low of 3.6 percent. American youth have the lowest interest in joining the military in 10 years.¹³⁸ Only 29 percent of American youth

qualify to serve.¹³⁹ The Army is taking action to turn recruiting success around, exploring new markets and better using information technology and social media. This may succeed—or the Army and the other services could instead find that 2018 was the start of a long recruiting "drought" that will require more of a "whole-of-society" solution to fix.

In that dire scenario, the Army must be prepared to contribute ideas to a more comprehensive national-level solution to military recruiting. Solutions could include shorter terms of enlistment, better national messaging, earlier exposure for secondary students to civic education, better use of Junior Reserve Officer Training Corps programs to feed recruiting, and structured programs to convert volunteers to qualified volunteers through physical education, diet, and education.

Getting More Out of Today's Army. Manpower is expensive, and options to bring down its costs are limited. The Army must view manpower as both an enabler—which it does well—and as a cost—which it does miserably. To understand manpower as a cost will require the Army to define combat power as an output and seek the same or greater combat power with less manpower. Systems that might feature an autoloader, for example, would be prioritized in such an environment.

Cutting or constraining the rate of growth of pay or benefits in the midst of a poor recruiting environment would be counterproductive. There are four possible ways the Army can get more from the personnel authorizations they have: reduce the grade plate structure, replace soldiers with civilians and contractors in positions that do not require uniformed warfighters, invert the "tooth-to-tail ratio," and reduce nonessential units or headquarters.¹⁴⁰ All these options are hard.

Rank structure in the Army has crept up over time. In 1980, the led-toleader ratio (total enlisted/total officer) was 6.8 percent. In 2015, it was 4.1 percent.¹⁴¹ There is no operational reason why the Army needs a continually growing percentage of officers, especially given the ever-increasing quality of the enlisted force. This represents an area where the Army can save manpower dollars. Past efforts have failed due to stiff resistance.

Despite a law that requires the Secretary of Defense to ensure that functions performed by civilian personnel "should not be performed by military personnel," there are thousands of authorized positions for soldiers that could be performed by civilians or contractors more cheaply and effectively.¹⁴² For example, in the past the Army has maintained uniformed medical personnel in excess of warfighting requirements. Trading these positions for civilians or contractors can allow the Army to develop more combat capability. There are indications the Army is already taking this path.¹⁴³ Over time the tooth-to-tail ratio (the ratio of combat elements to the total force) has declined. The force that the U.S. had to fight in World War I, the Allied Expeditionary Force, had 53 percent combat forces. In 2005, deployed combat forces percentages dropped to as low as 25 percent. There are no quick wins in this area. The Army must continue to develop systems that require less logistical support to slowly reverse this ratio.¹⁴⁴

The remaining option is to reduce nonessential units or headquarters. This "tree has been heavily pruned" in recent years. With the movement of Army medical treatment facilities to the Defense Health Agency under Public Law 114–328 § 702a, it might be possible to disestablish U.S. Army Medical Command. Other eliminations are difficult to discern.

Summary. The Regular Army should quickly grow to 500,000, getting to that point by FY 2025. It should continue to grow to at least 540,000 and contain approximately 50 BCTs. The Army must be prepared to broaden its thinking about ways to increase recruiting success. The Army should do what it can to contain manpower costs, considering grade-plate reductions, converting positions from soldier to contractor and civilian where possible, and continuing to look for non-essential units to disestablish.

Materiel. The NDS points to the critical need to modernize by saying "[w]e cannot expect success fighting tomorrow's conflicts with yesterday's weapons or equipment."¹⁴⁵ Yet with some exceptions, the Army's equipment was largely designed in the 1970s and fielded in the 1980s. The Army clearly sees this problem and is devoting considerable organizational energy to modernization as seen in AFC, Cross Functional Teams, and the six modernization priorities. Modernization occupies a prominent position as "Line of Effort 2" in the Army Strategy, and the main effort is scheduled to shift from readiness to modernization in 2022.¹⁴⁶

Looming over all Army modernization efforts are the challenges with troubled past programs and, in particular, the "ghost of FCS," which haunts program managers and capability developers alike.¹⁴⁷ Capability gaps, derived from comparing the needs described in the Army's future operating concept (MDO) to the current force, must therefore drive Army modernization. Complicating that analysis is the reality that while MDO at its heart is a fundamentally joint concept, the Army is constrained to developing only its service programs.

The danger of groupthink in modernization programs is ever present. An Army senior leader will make a statement on the importance of a materiel requirement or attribute, and any dissent from that position can be perceived as disloyalty. Army senior leaders must therefore be extraordinarily diligent in fostering creative and critical thinking throughout the lifespans of programs. **Balancing the Lure of Technology with the Necessity.** Americans have a fascination with technology and often will embrace technology prior to figuring out the application. Similarly, defense programs are often judged by the Office of the Secretary of Defense or Capitol Hill on the degree to which they feature the latest technology—despite the absence of a supporting operational concept. The Army is not immune to that disease.

RAND's Dave Johnson, commenting on this says, "The Army often grasps at the new because it believes what it does is not compelling enough to get what it wants in the competition between the services for resources."¹⁴⁸ On the flip side, there are numerous historical examples in which the introduction of new technology—or the lack thereof—made a decisive difference. The soldiers in Task Force Smith in the opening battle of the Korean War, for example, were unable to stop North Korean World War II–era T-34 tanks because they only had bazookas and 75mm recoilless rifles, despite the fact that better weapons, like the 3.5-inch rocket launcher, had been designed. Consequently, Task Force Smith was consequently overrun.¹⁴⁹ The key is matching the threat, the concept, and the technology.

Link To MDO. The Army has initiated some 31 modernization programs largely tied to their six modernization priorities.¹⁵⁰ Most seem well-conceived and linked to MDO. The need for long-range precision fires and a precision-strike missile with a range to 310 km, for example, is grounded in the need to strip away Russian surface-to-air missile batteries and gain access.¹⁵¹ The linkages of other programs and initiatives are not as obvious and would benefit from an Army effort to make the connections either more explicit or reconsider the requirements. This may be work yet to be released, but it would be helpful for the Army to juxtapose the specific capability gaps of the current force, based on MDO, against the proposed requirements for the 31 new modernization initiatives.

For example, the Army has established a threshold requirement for a Future Long-Range Assault Aircraft (FLRAA) to cruise at 250 knots and have a combat radius (unrefueled) of 200 nautical miles (nm). This may be necessary, but it is difficult to follow the "pedigree" of the requirement. The Army Request for Information bases the combat range for FLRAA on a 110 nm "doctrinal distance of the MDO close and deep maneuver areas," but these distances are not found in the published MDO concept.¹⁵² Also not made clear is how FLRAA and the Future Attack Reconnaissance Aircraft (FARA) will survive against near-peer sophisticated integrated air defense capabilities like the Russian's capable Pantsir-S1 SA-22 system. Even if the aircraft's speed is doubled or tripled, it will not outrun the Pantsir's 9M335 missile.

TABLE 2

Assessment of Current Army Priorities

Current Army Priority	Capability	Gap Between Current and Required Capability (1 to 5, 5 = largest gap)	Criticality to Success of the Operation (1 to 5, 5 = most critical)	Weighted Score
1	Long Range Precision Fires	5	5	25
2	Next Generation Combat Vehicles	3	4	12
3	Future Vertical Lift	3	2	6
4	Army Network	4	5	20
5	Air and Missile Defense	4	5	20
6	Soldier Lethality	4	4	16

SOURCE: Author's assessment.

SR215 🖀 heritage.org

Fielding Capabilities. In the past the Army has established an acquisition objective by totaling the complete need based on all authorization documents for the new system with the assumption that the Army would eventually field 100 percent of the requirement. This is indeed appropriate for small, less-expensive systems like sniper rifles, in which it is feasible to completely outfit the Army with a system in a matter of a few years, or, when there is a compelling need to "pure-fleet," for example, with body armor.

However, for costly and training-intensive systems in which it is only possible to field a maximum of two to three brigades a year (complete Army fieldings take over 12 years), a different approach is needed. The Army should "bake in" an acquisition strategy acknowledging it will only field perhaps one-third of the total Army a discrete capability and then deliberately plan to move to the next design. This often becomes the *de facto* plan after delays and budget cuts, but the Army should instead make it the paradigm. This will prevent the Army from owning an entire fleet of outdated technology and introduce more competition and less technological risk.

Additionally, in the past, much attention has focused on ensuring equipping "parity" between reserve components and the Regular Army. In many cases, reserve component units would benefit from only actually owning a reduced training quantity of equipment versus the full complement of authorized equipment. Such a reduction would save in maintenance time and costs and allow the Army to refresh its equipment on a more frequent basis.

SR215 SR215 SR215

TABLE 3

SOURCE: Author's calculations.

Recommended Revised Modernization Priorities

Army Priority	Capability	Weighted Score
1	Long Range Precision Fires	25
2	Army Network	20
3	Air and Missile Defense	20
4	Soldier Lethality	16
5	Next Generation Combat Vehicles	12
6	Future Vertical Lift	6

Capability Areas. In October 2017, the Army established six modernization priorities: long-range precision fires, next-generation combat vehicles, future vertical lift, Army network, air and missile defense capabilities, and soldier lethality.¹⁵³ The priorities should be based on an evaluation of current versus required capabilities, assessed against the capability's overall criticality to success, and all tied to a future aim point—2030, by a force employing MDO doctrine. When these priorities are viewed through this lens, questions emerge. Table 2 reflects the Army's modernization priorities in their existing order, alongside the author's assessments. (See Table 3.)

Given the dependence of MDO on fires and the poor state of Army fire systems, the inclusion and first placement of long-range precision fires is logical. Based on the importance of the network to MDO and the current state of Army tactical networks, logically the network should come next in priority. Third, based on the severely limited current capabilities, should come air and missile defense, followed by soldier lethality in fourth. Next-generation combat vehicles are fifth; nothing has come forward to suggest that there is a technological advancement that will make a next-generation of combat vehicles significantly better. Finally, the last priority should be future vertical lift, although a persuasive argument could be made to include sustainment capabilities instead. Nowhere in the MDO concept is a compelling case made for the use of Army aviation, combined with the relative youth of Army aviation fleets.

The following paragraphs are in order of the author's revised priority, and provide additional recommendations concerning Army equipment modernization programs. *Fires.* The Army should prioritize a stealthy ground-launched cruise missile capable of defeating ships and key command and control (C2) nodes, perhaps procuring the Naval Strike Missile or a similar system. There are indications that the Army is considering this capability; it should be accelerated to provide forces useful sea-denial capability in the Indo–Pacific area of operations.

The Army should prioritize close- and mid-range distributed fires, including a replacement for the ATACMS and improving the range of fielded artillery systems. This is particularly important in light of the reality that the Air Force will likely have its hands full establishing air superiority. While the Army is attempting to establish joint targeting centers and training, it is not yet clear how the Army will successfully employ missiles and cannons with ranges of 1,000 km or more—farther than the distance between Washington, DC, and Portland, Maine. This requirement should be subjected to continued feasibility evaluation, and these investments should be prioritized lower than systems that deliver fires to the close and deep-maneuver areas as described in MDO until the sensor-shooter chain is clear.

Additionally, it is difficult to discern what operational problem the Army has that a hypersonic missile will help solve. Yet the Army reportedly plans to spend \$1.2 billion on a hypersonic missile over the next five years.¹⁵⁴ Overall, the Pentagon is spending approximately \$2.4 billion on hypersonic offensive weapons in 2020, while only spending \$155 million on hypersonic defense.¹⁵⁵ The Army should consider prioritizing investment in hypersonic missile defense systems as well, in conjunction with the Missile Defense Agency over offensive capabilities.

Network. The Army needs a network that is simple, reliable, and less fragile than its current systems. These capabilities may need to come at the expense of capacity. All indications are that the Army is moving in this direction. The network needs the capability to allow partners and allies to plug in without the need for extensive re-engineering in the theater. The network needs the capability to operate disconnected from the continental U.S. or strategic clouds by incorporating considerable forward processing power and local storage, updated by episodic reach-back into clouds located in sanctuary.

Air and Missile Defense. The Army needs a system of layered air and missile defense systems, with capabilities for long/mid/short-range interception. The Terminal High Altitude Air Defense system fills the need for long-range missile intercepts, while the Patriot handles mid-tier missiles and air-breathing threats, and the emerging Maneuver Short Range Air Defense covers the short-range but critical gaps that remain in the long,

mid, and short tiers. U.S. policymakers bemoan the fact that Turkey (a NATO ally) and India (which has major defense partner status) are both considering purchasing the Russian Triumf S-400 (SA-21 Growler) system. Usually not mentioned is the reason that these countries are considering buying the system: The United States does not have a comparable system to offer in its stead.

The S-400 can fire four different interceptors with ranges from 40 km to 400 km. The Patriot range against fixed-wing targets is only a fraction of the S-400. The Army needs to design and build a similar system, not to compete with the S-400, but rather to give Army combat forces and C2 nodes better protection. There is \$239 million in the Army program across the Future Years Defense Program for a "medium-range future interceptor," presumably to start addressing that need, but that is not enough.

Soldier Lethality. The programs the Army is pursuing in this area are well-founded and do not require adjustment.

Combat Platforms. The Army has rightly prioritized the Bradley Fighting Vehicle for replacement over the tank due to power and other limitations. The replacement program, the Optionally Manned Fighting Vehicle (OMFV), has the requirement to operate without a crew. The robotic vehicle is currently technologically feasible, but there is not an existing (nor available in the mid-term) Army network capable of supporting the robust bandwidth requirements to support robotic combat vehicles. An autonomous combat vehicle is not currently technologically feasible. It is appropriate for the Army to ask for a fighting vehicle able to integrate a robotic or autonomous functionality *at a later date*, but unless the Army is willing to tolerate delay and increased cost, that requirement should not be considered critical now, and increased lethality and protection should be prioritized instead.

Lethality overmatch and active-protection systems should be provided for all replacement programs for the Bradley and Abrams due to the expected proliferation of modern anti-armor systems.¹⁵⁶ Communications and targeting systems on fighting platforms will evolve much faster than the survivability and automotive components. Future Army combat platforms must be able to receive C2 and targeting updates without the need for any hardware modifications. Air deployability requirements for combat platforms, except those associated with Infantry BCTs, should be secondary to onboard capabilities. Due to limitations in Air Force transport aircraft, it will not be feasible to deploy militarily significant armored combat power overseas by air.

The Army needs to replace High Mobility Multipurpose Wheeled Vehicles as quickly as possible, particularly in Armored Brigade Combat Teams (ABCTs) and select other combat formations. The Joint Lightweight Tactical Vehicle is the right vehicle for that purpose, and the Army should increase its procurement to at least 4,000 vehicles per year until a viable quantity is achieved.

Aviation. With the return to great power competition comes the challenge of making Army aviation survivable against modern air defense systems. New Army programs such as FLRAA and FARA emphasize increased combat range and speed over legacy helicopters. Comparable attention must be paid to aircraft survivability programs.

Organization. Since there have been armies, modifying their structures to meet strategic challenges and gain advantages has been a necessity. From the 7th century B.C. Greek phalanx to modular BCTs, militaries must change their organization to respond to new technologies, tactics, and adversaries. Similarly, today's Army understands the need to constantly revisit existing organizational structures. According to Lieutenant General Eric Wesley, Army Futures Command Deputy Commanding General, "There is going to be a fundamental change in the organizational structure to fight the way we are describing [in MDO]."¹⁵⁷ Perhaps the most important first step in this journey is for the Army to explicitly state that it is moving from a BCT-centric structure to an Army with different capabilities at echelon—tailored to achieve victory.

Tailoring to Theaters and Potential Adversaries. Army forces will be organized into force packages based on the needs of the Combatant Commanders of their planned theater of employment, Europe, or the Indo–Pacific. Even individual unit types should be considered for differing Modified Tables of Organization and Equipment based on their envisioned theater of employment, potentially with different vehicles or systems tailored to the terrain, adversary, and operational concepts of the theater. In World War II, the Army actively experimented with the design of a Light Division for use in Southwest Asia, a formation that would have had no utility in other theaters. Nineteen Infantry Divisions fought in the Pacific in World War II, no armored divisions.¹⁵⁸ The Army should therefore not shy away from designing units specifically tailored to the vastly different conditions in Europe versus the Indo–Pacific.

Brigades. Because of the lack of certainty of the adversary or his location, the Army cannot precisely tailor itself to fight China and Russia or another adversary. Thus, the Army must maintain a balanced force of heavy (ABCT), Medium (SBCT), and Lightweight (Infantry Brigade Combat Team, IBCT) brigades and Special Operations Forces. The Army is out of balance, with 33 Infantry BCTs and only 16 Armor BCTs and 9 Stryker BCTs. The National

Commission on the Future of the Army recommended that the Army should increase the number of Armor BCTs.¹⁵⁹ The Army responded and converted two Infantry BCTs to Armor BCTs. With increases in end strength, either more Armor BCTs should be created or converted from Infantry BCTs.

Fires Formations. When fielded, new long-range precision fires capabilities will require new Army organizations to employ them. Rocket and missile battalions will need to be combined with appropriate ISR capabilities to allow longer-range employment and should be assigned to Division and Corps headquarters. Ultimately, the Army's Multi-Domain Task Forces may grow into these units.

Anti-Access Battalions. Long-range, anti-ship, ground-launched cruise missiles should be combined with air defense capabilities in new Area Denial/Anti-Access battalions that can be deployed and employed separately from Corps and Divisions to create new problems, particularly for the Chinese in the Indo–Pacific.

Headquarters. The Army is evaluating the new roles and tasks for Division and Corps headquarters in near-peer competition with multi-domain operations. They will likely add capabilities to allow these echelons to better access other domain capabilities. It is already clear these commands need more capability to conduct information operations, cyber, and joint operations. This is appropriate, but the Army must simultaneously guard against allowing the size of these headquarters to grow to the point that they are unwieldy and present irresistible targets. The key is to have enough capability at each echelon to allow it to fulfill its mission—and no more.

The Army lacks an adequate command and control headquarters between Corps and Theater Army, particularly in Europe. A Field Army should be created for this purpose, and when sufficient demand exists, another in the Indo–Pacific.

Security Force Assistance Brigades (SFABs). SFABs should continue to be activated as planned, modified as appropriate, and employed. As Army leaders change and emphasis fully shifts to great power competition, the temptation will be high to reduce the number of these units in favor of other capabilities. The SFABs, however, are a relatively small investment in order to maintain COIN advisory capability. The Army must resist that temptation.

Regular Army Versus Reserve Component Mix. The mix and structure between Regular Army and reserve components must be re-envisioned. The Army should conduct a zero-based analysis to determine the optimum mix of capabilities among its components. The analysis should be done with the participation of all Army components. The primary consideration must be the execution of the National Defense Strategy at the lowest risk, while providing states and governors useful capability with the National Guard.

Requirements for initial contingency-response forces needed within 60 days should fully reside in the Regular Army. Units with complex missions requiring extensive collective training, e.g., division headquarters, are poor candidates for placement in the reserve components. The Army must seek to optimize its needed capabilities within its total end strength. For example, the Army, at 19 total division headquarters, is over-subscribed. Components should be exploited for their unique advantages. The Army Reserve as a federal force operating under the Chief of Army Reserve is ideally suited to provide institutional support to the Army when Regular Army soldiers and units deploy.¹⁶⁰ Finally, the Army should resist the temptation to organize combat units exactly the same between the Regular Army and the reserve components. There may be excellent rationales why they should be organized and equipped differently.

Force Posture. The NDS introduces a new "Global Operating Model" consisting of four layers: contact, blunt, surge, and homeland.¹⁶¹ The Army currently has an insufficient amount of forward-stationed forces to execute this strategy. If the Army is going to be successful in Europe in preventing a *fait accompli* attack, it will need more blunt forces to deny Russian objectives. As recently as 2002, the Army had a corps headquarters, two heavy divisions, and six combat brigades in Europe.¹⁶²

Rotational forces, e.g., an Armor BCT on a nine-month tour, provide tangible combat power but do not have the same deterrent value nor familiarity with the area as permanently stationed forces. The rotational model is reportedly harder on families than forward-stationed, as well as more costly (if rotational forces deploy with their individual equipment).¹⁶³ The Army, in coordination with OSD and NATO, should pursue forward stationing an Armor BCT, a Division headquarters, an Air Defense battalion, and a Fires Brigade in Eastern Europe. This should be grown to a full division's worth of capability. The Army should also seek opportunities to either rotate or station forces in Southeast Asia.

Summary of Recommendations

Below is a summary of recommendations described above. It should not be lost that the Army has adopted a deliberate and serious approach to modernization. These recommendations are offered as course corrections/ suggestions to improve outcomes.

In the area of managing change, the Army should:

- Guard against the pendulum swinging too far in the new direction of great power competition, and maintain critical capabilities for COIN and stability operations, including supporting their intellectual underpinnings. The new emphasis on competition present in both the NDS and MDO Concept should allow room for Army units to hone COIN skills.
- Take the challenge of urban warfare seriously and commit energy toward improving training ranges, doctrine, and equipment.
- Zealously promote critical thinking and avoid groupthink. Reward those who actively question Army programs and concepts. Promote a free and open dialogue in journals and forums. Exercise caution when senior leaders endorse specific system attributes or requirements to avoid closing down discussion.
- Ensure continuity in the key leaders of change, particularly in Army Futures Command, Program Managers, Cross Functional Teams, and key positions in the Army Headquarters, such as the Director of Force Management. Leave these individuals in place for three-plus years.
- Take action to prepare select individuals to lead change by investing in their education and tailoring their assignments, perhaps forgoing at critical junctures traditional assignments in favor of developmental institutional assignments generating deep expertise.
- Logically phase the delivery of Army modernization capabilities. Deliveries of new equipment will, in some cases, probably proceed no faster than two to three BCTs per year. At that rate, the capability will not be completely fielded for two or more decades. How the Army will field this equipment is still to be announced. In the past, the Army has fielded by Corps, by location, or by a master priority list. Today, prioritizing the grouping of units who would support a fight against Russia for modernization seems logical.
- Free AFC from near-term modernization responsibilities to allow it to focus on the mid- and far-term challenges. Any issues inside of one year, e.g., defending the current Army equipment program before

Congress, should be handled by the Army headquarters, allowing AFC to look deeper and reduce its near-term distractions.

In the area of Operational Concepts, the Army should:

- Consider broadening the central problem in Multi-Domain Operations to include the operations following defeat of layered standoff. Defeating layered standoff is necessary but alone is insufficient. More is required, specifically the defeat of the adversary. Narrowly focusing on layered standoff runs the risk of diminishing the need to solve the key problems that follow those operations.
- Form a "best of breed" threat, taking the most dangerous capabilities of both China and Russia and using those derived threats to base capabilities and doctrine.
- Seek Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff's active support for the Multi-Domain Operations Concept. Push for Joint Warfighting Concepts that promote the ideas in MDO.
- Stabilize the Multi-Domain Operations Concept once it has matured and avoid too frequent updates.
- Increase commitment to experimentation by designating additional assigned experimentation forces to AFC.

In the area of manpower, the Army should:

- Continue to grow the Army to roughly 50 Regular Army BCTs and to an end strength of at least 540,000 Regular Army soldiers. Grow end strength at a rate faster than 2,000 Regular Army soldiers per year to more quickly reduce risk.
- Be prepared to contribute ideas to a "whole of society" effort to increase the effectiveness of military recruiting.
- Reduce manpower costs by reducing the led-to-leader ratio back to 6.8 percent, reducing the tooth-to-tail ratio, substituting where possible contractors and civilians for soldiers, and eliminating non-essential units.

In the area of equipment, the Army should:

- Revise the modernization priorities, elevating the network, while reducing the priorities for future vertical lift and next-generation combat vehicles.
- Make public and discuss often the link between new equipment programs and their basis in the Multi-Domain Operations Concept.
- Except in rare cases, avoid pure-fleeting the Army with a single type of equipment; instead field roughly one-third of the Army and move on to the next design.
- Field a stealthy ground-launched cruise missile capable of defeating ships, surface-to-air batteries, and key C2 nodes. Reconsider investments in a hypersonic missile and instead focus on hypersonic missile defense.
- Do not make the ability for the OMFV to operate robotically or autonomously a key requirement until the network matures to the point at which it can support such a capability. Require the OMFV to be able to accept such a capability at a later date.
- Provide lethality overmatch and active protection to all armored platforms expected to come in contact with enemy forces.
- Accelerate the JLTV program.
- Develop a system of layered air and missile defenses, with capabilities for long-, mid-, and lower-tier engagements.

In the area of organizations and force posture, the Army should:

- Consider different Modified Tables of Organization and Equipment for forces allocated to Europe and the Indo–Pacific.
- Achieve a better balance between ABCTs, SBCTs, and IBCTs.
- Form A2/AD battalions equipped with anti-ship cruise missiles and air-defense batteries.

- Create a new Field Army headquarters for Europe, and, when appropriate, the Indo–Pacific.
- Conduct a zero-based analysis to determine the optimum mix of capabilities among its components. The analysis should be done with the participation of all Army components. The primary consideration must be the execution of the National Defense Strategy at the lowest risk while providing states and governors useful capability with the National Guard. It will likely find that we are over-invested in IBCTs and Division Headquarters in the National Guard.
- In coordination with OSD and NATO, pursue forward stationing an ABCT, a Division headquarters, an Air Defense battalion, and a Fires Brigade in Eastern Europe. This force should grow to encompass a division's worth of capability. The Army should seek opportunities to either rotate or station additional forces in Southeast Asia.

Conclusion

The Army is making a concerted effort to change to meet the future. Efforts such as the creation of Army Futures Command and Cross Functional Teams are a clear example of the Army's commitment to change. Current leaders are dedicating an extraordinary amount of time to this challenge. Time has shown, however, that such efforts must be sustained over the tenures of a succession of key leaders to achieve success.

The recommendations in this *Special Report* are designed to assist in cementing successful change and provide course corrections. The Army must remain flexible enough to deal with unforeseen challenges, including preserving hard-learned counterinsurgency capabilities. Rather than seeking to match and exceed each of our adversary's investments, the Army must focus on enabling its own operational concepts and seeking answers to tough operational and tactical problems. Given the quality of the soldiers and leaders we see on display in Iraq, Afghanistan, South Korea, and 137 other countries around the globe, the Army will, as it has throughout our nation's history, succeed.

Endnotes

- 1. Author's personal experience, 2010.
- 2. Robert M. Gates, "Statement on Budget and Efficiencies," January 6, 2011, https://web.archive.org/web/20110711025437/http:/richmedia.onset.freedom. com/nwfdn/lemv4s-7jsfgatestranscripts.pdf (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 3. U.S. Department of Defense, "Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy: Sharpening the American Military's Competitive Edge," 2018, p. 1, https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2018-National-Defense-Strategy-Summary.pdf (accessed June 1, 2019).
- 4. David E. Johnson, "Shared Problems: The Lessons of AirLand Battle and the 31 Initiatives for Multi-Domain Battle," 2018, p. 6, https://www.rand.org/ pubs/perspectives/PE301.html (accessed June 1, 2019).
- 5. Dakota Wood, "Rebuilding America's Military: Thinking About the Future," Heritage Foundation Special Report No. 203, July 24, 2018, p. 2, https:// www.heritage.org/defense/report/rebuilding-americas-military-thinking-about-the-future.
- 6. E-mail from Maj. Gen. William Hix, U.S. Army (Retired), June 14, 2019.
- David A. Fastabend and Robert H. Simpson, "Adapt or Die: The Imperative for a Culture of Innovation in the United States Army," December 11, 2001, p. 9, http://www.au.af.mil/au/awc/awcgate/army/culture_of_innovation.pdf (accessed May 28, 2019).
- 8. Christopher G. Pernin et al., *Lessons from the Army's Future Combat Systems Program*, RAND Arroyo Center, 2012, https://www.rand.org/pubs/ monographs/MG1206.html (accessed May 28, 2019).
- 9. Fastabend and Simpson, "Adapt or Die," p. 9.
- 10. Samuel P. Huntington, "National Policy and the Transoceanic Navy," U.S. Naval Institute Proceedings, May 1954, https://www.usni.org/magazines/ proceedings/1954/may/national-policy-and-transoceanic-navy (accessed May 15, 2019).
- See for example, Gates Brown, "The Army's Identity Crisis," *Parameters*, Winter 2016–2017, https://ssi.armywarcollege.edu/pubs/parameters/issues/ Winter_2016-17/4_Brown.pdf (accessed May 15, 2019), and David E. Johnson, "An Army Stuck in the Middle Between Luddites, Luminaries, and the Occasional Looney," War on the Rocks, December 19, 2018, https://warontherocks.com/2018/12/an-army-caught-in-the-middle-between-ludditesluminaries-and-the-occasional-looney/ (accessed June 1, 2019).
- 12. 10 U.S. Code § 3062 (1950).
- 13. John Mearsheimer, "The Rise of China and the Decline of the U.S. Army," remarks at the 24th Strategy Conference, April 10, 2013, https://mearsheimer. uchicago.edu/pdfs/Future of the Army Transcript.pdf (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 14. T. R. Fehrenbach, This Kind of War (Dulles, VA: Potomac Books, 1963), p. 290 (emphasis added).
- 15. Dave Shunk, Charles Hornick, and Dan Burkhart, "The Role of Forward Presence in U.S. Military Strategy," *Military Review* (July–August 2017), https:// www.armyupress.army.mil/Journals/Military-Review/English-Edition-Archives/July-August-2017/Shunk-Forward-Presence/ (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 16. David Wilcox, "Battle of the Somme in Numbers: Key Facts as the Battle Marks its Centenary," *Independent*, June 29, 2016, https://www.independent. co.uk/news/uk/home-news/battle-of-the-somme-facts-numbers-centenary-100-years-casualties-dead-number-britain-uk-germany-a7109096.html (accessed June 18, 2019).
- 17. Eliot Cohen, The Big Stick (Basic Books, 2016), p. 24.
- 18. For example, see Steven Pinker, The Better Angels of Our Nature: Why Violence Has Declined (New York: Penguin, 2012).
- 19. Seth Jones, "The Future of Warfare Is Irregular," *The National Interest*, August 26, 2018, https://nationalinterest.org/feature/future-warfare-irregular-29672?page=0%2C1 (accessed May 28, 2019).
- 20. Michael E. O'Hanlon, The Future of Land Warfare (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution Press, 2015), p. 3.
- 21. U.S. Department of Defense, "Sustaining U.S. Global Leadership: Priorities for 21st Century Defense," January 3, 2012, https://archive.defense.gov/news/ Defense_Strategic_Guidance.pdf (accessed May 3, 2019).
- 22. U.S. Department of Defense, "Joint Operational Access Concept," January 17, 2012, https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/JOAC_Jan%20 2012_Signed.pdf (accessed May 7, 2019), and U.S. Department of Defense, "Capstone Concept for Joint Operations: Joint Force 2020," September 10, 2012, https://www.jcs.mil/Portals/36/Documents/Doctrine/concepts/ccjo_jointforce2020.pdf?ver=2017-12-28-162037-167 (accessed May 7, 2019).
- 23. U.S. Department of Defense, "Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy," pp. 2–6, https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2018-National-Defense-Strategy-Summary.pdf (accessed May 3, 2019).
- 24. U.S. Institute of Peace, *Providing for the Common Defense: The Assessment and Recommendations of the National Defense Strategy Commission*, p. 18, https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/2018-11/providing-for-the-common-defense.pdf (accessed May 3, 2019).
- 25. David E. Johnson, *Doing What You Know: The United States Army and 250 Years of Irregular Warfare*," Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, 2017, p. 53, https://csbaonline.org/uploads/documents/CSBA6285_%28COIN_Report%29_Web.pdf (accessed April 25, 2019).

- 26. Dakota Wood, *The 2015 Index of Military Strength* (Washington, DC: The Heritage Foundation, 2015), p. 245, https://ims-2015.s3.amazonaws.com/2015_ Index_of_US_Military_Strength_FINAL.pdf.
- 27. Daniel Allyn, Army Vice Chief of Staff, testimony before the Armed Services Committee, U.S. House of Representatives, February 7, 2017, https:// wenstrup.house.gov/uploadedfiles/gen._allyn_statement.pdf (accessed April 25, 2019).
- 28. Paul A. Chamberlain and Davis S. Welch, "Army FY 2020 Budget Overview," March 2019, https://www.asafm.army.mil/documents/BudgetMaterial/ fy2020/Army%20FY%202020%20Budget%20Overview.pdf (accessed April 25, 2019).
- 29. Mark Esper and Mark Milley, "Posture of the Department of the Army," testimony before the Armed Services Committee, U.S. Senate, March 26, 2019, https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/hearings/19-03-26-posture-of-the-department-of-the-army (accessed April 25, 2019).
- 30. Todd Harrison and Seamus Daniels, *Analysis of the FY 2019 Defense Budget*, Center for Strategic & International Studies, September 2018, pp. 10–15, https://csis-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/180917_Harrison_DefenseBudget2019.pdf (accessed April 25, 2019) (emphasis added).
- 31. Barbara Salazar Torreon and Andrew Feickert, "Defense Primer: Organization of U.S. Ground Forces," Congressional Research Service *In Focus* No. 10571, November 16, 2018, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF10571 (accessed April 25, 2019).
- 32. John J. McGrath, *The Other End of the Spear: The Tooth-to-Tail Ratio (T3R) in Modern Military Operations*, Combat Studies Institute Press, The Long War Series *Occasional Paper* No. 23 (2007), p. 79, https://www.armyupress.army.mil/Portals/7/combat-studies-institute/csi-books/mcgrath_op23.pdf (accessed April 25, 2019).
- 33. Joshua Klimas and Gian Gentile, "Planning an Army for the 21st Century," RAND, November 2018, p. 7, https://www.rand.org/pubs/perspectives/PE291. html (accessed April 25, 2019).
- 34. Conrad Crane and Gian Gentile, "Understanding the Abrams Doctrine: Myth Versus Reality," War on the Rocks, December 9, 2015, https:// warontherocks.com/2015/12/understanding-the-abrams-doctrine-myth-versus-reality/ (accessed April 25, 2019).
- 35. O'Hanlon, The Future of Land Warfare, pp. 7–12.
- 36. Dakota Wood, ed., *The 2017 Index of U.S. Military Strength* (Washington, DC: Heritage Foundation, 2016), p. 277, http://ims-2017.s3.amazonaws. com/2017_Index_of_Military_Strength_WEB.pdf.
- 37. Leon Panetta, "Sustaining Global Leadership: Priorities for 21st Century Defense," U.S. Department of Defense, January 2012, pp. 4 and 6, https:// archive.defense.gov/news/Defense_Strategic_Guidance.pdf (accessed April 25, 2019).
- 38. Congressional Quarterly, "Senate Appropriations Subcommittee on Defense Holds Hearing on the U.S. Army Fiscal 2018 Budget," transcript, June 7, 2017, http://www.cq.com/doc/congressionaltranscripts-5117288?33#speakers (accessed July 19, 2017).
- 39. "Army Issues Notice of Crusader Contract Cancellation: United Defense to Develop New Cannon Artillery," Defense Aerospace, August 9, 2002, http:// www.defense-aerospace.com/article-view/release/11323/crusader-cancelled%3B-new-program-planned-(aug.-12).html (accessed June 4, 2019); "Army Cancels Comanche Helicopter," CNN, February 23, 2004, http://www.cnn.com/2004/US/02/23/helicopter.cancel/ (accessed June 4, 2019); J. D. Leipold, "Army Terminates Armed Reconnaissance Helicopter," U.S. Army News, October 17, 2008, https://www.army.mil/article/13415/army_ terminates_armed_reconnaissance_helicopter_program (accessed June 4, 2019); Brian Robinson, "FCS Cancellation Confirmed, Army Modernization Changes Course," FCW, June 24, 2009, https://fcw.com/articles/2009/06/24/army-future-after-fcs.aspx (accessed June 4, 2019); and "The Army's Ground Combat Vehicle (GCV) Program: Background and Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service *Report for Congress*, March 14, 2014, https://www.everycrsreport.com/reports/R41597.html (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 40. The Army's six priority modernization areas are: Long-Range Precision Fires; Next Generation Combat Vehicle; Future Vertical Lift; Network Command, Control, Communication, and Intelligence; Air and Missile Defense; and Soldier Lethality. Each has a general officer lead in charge of a cross-functional team. There are two additional cross-functional teams for Assured Positioning, Navigation, and Timing and Synthetic Training Environment.
- 41. U.S. Department of Defense, "Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy," pp. 5–7.
- 42. United States Army War College, "The U.S. Army: Then & Now," Carlisle Scholars Program, https://www.boostlabs.com/portfolio/u-s-army-now/ (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 43. John R. Deni, *Rotational Deployments vs. Forward Stationing: How Can the Army Achieve Assurance and Deterrence Efficiently and Effectively?* U.S. Army War College, August 2017, p. 7, https://ssi.armywarcollege.edu/pdffiles/PUB1362.pdf (accessed April 29, 2019).
- 44. Ibid., pp. 17-18.
- 45. Daniel Kochis and Thomas Spoehr, "It's Time to Move U.S. Forces Back to Europe," Defense One, September 13, 2017, https://www.defenseone.com/ ideas/2017/09/its-time-move-us-forces-back-europe/140950/ (accessed April 29, 2019).
- John Carland, "How We Got There: Air Assault and the Emergence of the 1st Cavalry Division (Airmobile), 1950–1965," The Land Warfare Papers, No. 42 (May 2003), https://www.ausa.org/sites/default/files/LWP-42-Air-Assault-and-the-Emergence-of-the-1st-Cavalry-Division-Airmobile-1950-1965.pdf (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 47. U.S. Army War College, *How The Army Runs: A Senior Leader Reference Handbook*, January 18, 2018, pp. 3–10, https://publications.armywarcollege. edu/pubs/3550.pdf (accessed May 15, 2019).

54

48. Ibid.

- 49. Christopher R. Gable, *The U.S. Army GHQ Maneuvers of 1941* (Washington DC: Center for Military History, 1992), pp. 171–178, https://history.army.mil/ html/books/070/70-41-1/CMH_Pub_70-41-1.pdf (accessed April 23, 2019), and David E. Johnson, *Fast Tanks and Heavy Bombers: Innovation in the U.S. Army, 1917–1945* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1998).
- 50. Andrew Bacevich, The Pentomic Era: The U.S. Army Between Korea and Vietnam (Washington, DC: NDU Press, 1986).
- 51. Richard W. Kedzior, "Evolution and Endurance: The U.S. Army Division in the Twentieth Century," RAND, 2000, p. 27, https://www.rand.org/content/ dam/rand/pubs/monograph_reports/2007/MR1211.pdf (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 52. Virgil Ney, *Evolution of the U.S. Army Division, 1939–1968*, Combat Operations Research Group, January 1969, p. 75, https://apps.dtic.mil/dtic/tr/fulltext/ u2/697844.pdf (accessed April 23, 2019).
- 53. Kedzior, "Evolution and Endurance: The U.S. Army Division in the Twentieth Century," pp. 29–32.
- 54. Peter F. Witteried, "A Strategy of Flexible Response," *Parameters*, Vol. 2, No. 1 (1972), pp. 2–16, https://apps.dtic.mil/dtic/tr/fulltext/u2/a511036.pdf (accessed April 23, 2019).
- 55. Andrew Krepinevich Jr., The Army and Vietnam (Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins, 1986), p. 233.
- 56. Carland, "How We Got There: Air Assault and the Emergence of the 1st Cavalry Division (Airmobile), 1950–1965."
- 57. Suzanne C. Nielsen, "An Army Transformed: The U.S. Army's Post-Vietnam Recovery and the Dynamics of Change in Military Organizations," U.S. Army War College, September 2010, pp. 38–40, https://ssi.armywarcollege.edu/pdffiles/PUB1020.pdf (accessed April 23, 2019).
- R. Z. Alessi-Friedlander, "Learning to Win While Fighting Outnumbered: General Donn Starry and the Challenge of Institutional Leadership During a Period of Reform and Modernization," *Military Review* (April 2017), https://www.armyupress.army.mil/Journals/Military-Review/Online-Exclusive/2017-Online-Exclusive-Articles/Learning-to-Win-While-Fighting-Outnumbered/ (accessed April 23, 2019).
- 59. U.S. Army, "FM 100-5, Operations," July 1976, http://cgsc.cdmhost.com/cdm/ref/collection/p4013coll9/id/42 (accessed July 14, 2019).
- 60. Ibid., and Donn A. Starry, "Fifty Years at the Business End of the Bomb," Fall 2003, in Mike Guardia, *Crusader* (Casemate Publishers & Book Distributors, 2018), Appendix B, pp. 175–182.
- 61. Donn Starry, "Running Things," Parameters, Vol. 17 (September 1987), https://archive.org/details/DTIC_ADA184502/page/n2 (accessed July 18, 2019).
- 62. U.S. Army, FM 100-5, Operations, August 1982, https://archive.org/details/FM100-50perations1982/page/n3 (accessed July 13, 2019).
- 63. David Johnson, "Shared Problems: The Lessons of AirLand Battle and the 31 Initiatives for Multi-Domain Battle," RAND, August 2018, p. 1-2, https:// www.rand.org/pubs/perspectives/PE301.html (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 64. Donn Starry, "To Change an Army," *Military Review*, Vol. 62, No. 3 (March 1983), p. 26, http://cgsc.contentdm.oclc.org/cdm/ref/collection/p124201coll1/ id/292 (accessed June 6, 2019).
- 65. Lewis Sorley, ed., Press On! The Selected Works of General Donn A. Starry (Leavenworth, KS: Combat Studies Institute Press: 2009) Vol. I, pp. vii-xi.
- 66. Starry, "To Change an Army," p. 23.
- 67. Conrad Crane et al., "A History of the Army's Future: 1990–2018," U.S. Army Heritage and Education Center, February 22, 2019, https://publications. armywarcollege.edu/publication-detail.cfm?publicationID=3681 (accessed April 24, 2019).
- 68. Meeting with Maj. Gen. William Hix, U.S. Army (Retired), February 27, 2019.
- 69. Strategic Studies Institute, "General Gordon R. Sullivan," biographical information, https://ssi.armywarcollege.edu/pubs/people.cfm?authorID=214 (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 70. Army Historical Foundation, "General Eric K. Shinseki," https://armyhistory.org/general-eric-k-shinseki/ (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 71. "Accelerating Momentum: The Stryker Brigade Combat Team As a Learning Organization," Association of the U.S. Army, June 2006, p. 10, https://www. ausa.org/sites/default/files/TBNSR-2006-Accelerating-Momentum-The-Stryker_Brigade-Combat-Team-as-a-Learning-Organization.pdf (accessed April 24, 2019).
- 72. Pernin et al., "Lessons from the Army's Future Combat System Program," pp. 17–18.
- 73. Stuart E. Johnson et al., "A Review of the Army's Modular Force Structure," RAND Technical Report, 2012, p. 7, https://www.rand.org/content/dam/ rand/pubs/technical_reports/2012/RAND_TR927-2.pdf (accessed April 24, 2019).
- 74. Remarks by Robert Work, Deputy Secretary of Defense, Army War College Strategy Conference, April 8, 2015, https://dod.defense.gov/News/ Speeches/Speech-View/Article/606661/army-war-college-strategy-conference/ (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 75. David Crozier, "Perkins Provides Senior NCOs Clarity on Future Army," U.S. Army Public Affairs, October 5, 2015, https://www.army.mil/article/156645/ perkins_provides_senior_ncos_clarity_on_future_army (accessed May 3, 2019).
- 76. U.S. Army, *The U.S. Army in Multi-Domain Operations*, December 2018, TRADOC Publication 525–3–1, https://www.tradoc.army.mil/Portals/14/ Documents/MDO/TP525-3-1_30Nov2018.pdf (accessed July 14, 2019).
- 77. Richard Hart Sinnreich, "'Multi-Domain Battle': Old Wine in a New Bottle?" *The Lawton Constitution*, October 30, 2016, https://www.swoknews.com/misc-columns/multi-domain-battle-old-wine-new-bottle (accessed May 15, 2019).

- 78. David Barno and Nora Bensahel, *The Future of the Army: Today, Tomorrow, and the Day After Tomorrow*, Atlantic Council, September 2016, p. 9, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/publications/reports/the-future-of-the-army (accessed May 6, 2019).
- 79. Toshiko Kaneda, Charlotte Greenbaum, and Kaitlyn Patierno, "PRB Projects 2.3 Billion More People Living On Earth by 2050," Population Reference Bureau, https://www.prb.org/2018-world-population-data-sheet-with-focus-on-changing-age-structures/ (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 80. Lawrence Freedman, The Future of War: A History, (Public Affairs, 2017), p. 255.
- Sydney Freedberg, Jr., "A Perfect Harmony of Intense Violence: Army Chief Milley on Future War," Breaking Defense, October 9, 2018, https:// breakingdefense.com/2018/10/a-perfect-harmony-of-intense-violence-army-chief-milley-on-future-war/ (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 82. John Amble and John Spencer, "So You Think the Army Can Avoid Fighting in Megacities?" Modern War Institute, May 16, 2017, https://mwi.usma.edu/ think-army-can-avoid-fighting-megacities/ (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 83. David E. Johnson, "Urban Legend: Is Combat in Cities Inevitable?" War on the Rocks, May 7, 2019, https://warontherocks.com/2019/05/urban-legendis-combat-in-cities-really-inevitable/ (accessed June 4, 2019).
- 84. Michael Morell, "Next Defense Secretary Faces Uphill Battles," The Post and Courier, May 12, 2019, https://www.postandcourier.com/opinion/ commentary/next-defense-secretary-faces-uphill-battles/article_7eabbc5a-7347-11e9-9149-076d4e8e390b.html (accessed June 18, 2019).
- 85. Office of Management and Budget, "Historical Tables," Table 4.2 "Percentage Distribution of Outlays by Agency," https://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/ historical-tables/ (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 86. Congressional Budget Office, "The 2018 Long-Term Budget Outlook in 25 Slides," September 20, 2018, https://www.cbo.gov/publication/54472 (accessed May 1, 2019).
- 87. U.S. Department of Defense, "Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy," p. 8.
- 88. "Why Germany's Army Is in a Bad State," *The Economist*, August 9, 2018, https://www.economist.com/the-economist-explains/2018/08/09/why-germanys-army-is-in-a-bad-state (accessed May 15, 2019).
- "NATO Members' Promise of Spending 2 Percent of Their GDP on Defense Is Proving Hard to Keep," *The Economist*, March 14, 2019, https://www. economist.com/special-report/2019/03/14/nato-members-promise-of-spending-2-of-their-gdp-on-defence-is-proving-hard-to-keep (accessed May 15, 2019).
- Rick Noack, "Afraid of a Major Conflict? The German Military Is Currently Unavailable," *The Washington Post*, January 24, 2018, https://www. washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2018/01/24/afraid-of-a-major-conflict-the-german-military-is-currently-unavailable/?utm_ term=.1f66b50d9547 (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 91. Chieko Tsuneoka and Alastair Gale, "For Japan's Aging Military, the Future Is a Gray Area," *The Wall Street Journal*, September 17, 2018, https://www. wsj.com/articles/for-japans-aging-military-the-future-is-a-gray-area-1537185600 (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 92. Carl-Johan Karlsson, "The Swedish Military Can't Retain Enough Troops. Here's Why," Task & Purpose, April 4, 2018, https://taskandpurpose.com/ sweden-military-retention (accessed May 15, 2019).
- Scott Gilmore, "We've Given Up on Canada's Military, So Let's Abandon It Altogether," Macleans, January 29, 2018, https://www.macleans.ca/politics/ ottawa/weve-given-up-on-canadas-military-so-lets-abandon-it-altogether/ (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 94. Arpi Dilanian and Matthew Howard, "The Number One Priority: An Interview with Gen. Mark Milley," U.S. Army, April 1, 2019, https://www.army.mil/ article/219028/the_number_one_priority_an_interview_with_gen_mark_milley (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 95. Iain Boyd, "U.S. Must Win the Race to Develop Hypersonic Missiles," *Navy Times*, May 1, 2019, https://www.navytimes.com/news/your-navy/2019/05/01/ op-ed-us-must-win-the-race-to-develop-hypersonic-missiles/?utm_source=Sailthru&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=ebb%2005.02.19&utm_ term=Editorial%20-%20Early%20Bird%20Brief (accessed May 15, 2019).
- Andrew Bacevich, quoted in David Johnson, "An Army Caught in the Middle Between Luddites, Luminaries, and the Occasional Looney," War on the Rocks, December 19, 2018, https://warontherocks.com/2018/12/an-army-caught-in-the-middle-between-luddites-luminaries-and-the-occasionallooney/ (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 97. U.S. Department of Defense, "Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy," p. 2.
- Defense Intelligence Agency, Russia Military Power: Building a Military to Support Great Power Aspirations, 2017, pp. 12–13, https://www.dia.mil/ portals/27/documents/news/military%20power%20publications/russia%20military%20power%20report%202017.pdf (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 99. Ibid, p. 51.
- 100. Frank Hoffman, "The Future Is Plural: Multiple Futures for Tomorrow's Joint Force," *Joint Force Quarterly*, No. 88 (January 9, 2018), https://ndupress. ndu.edu/Portals/68/Documents/jfg/jfg-88/jfg-88_4-13_Hoffman.pdf?ver=2018-01-09-102342-503 (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 101. James J. Carafano, "No Easy Choices to Deter Russia in Europe," Army Magazine (March 2019), p. 12.
- 102. China Military Power: Modernizing a Force to Fight and Win (Washington, DC: Defense Intelligence Agency, 2019), p. 6, https://www.dia.mil/Portals/27/ Documents/News/Military%20Power%20Publications/China_Military_Power_FINAL_5MB_20190103.pdf (accessed May 15, 2019).
- Office of the Secretary of Defense, "Military and Security Developments Involving the Democratic People's Republic of Korea: Report to Congress," 2017, pp. 9–13, https://fas.org/irp/world/dprk/dod-2017.pdf (accessed May 2, 2019).

- 104. William Booth, "Ten Years After Last Lebanon War, Israel Warns Next One Will Be Far Worse," Washington Post, July 23, 2016, https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/middle_east/ten-years-after-last-lebanon-war-israel-warns-next-one-will-be-far-worse/2016/07/23/58d7a6ca-4388-11e6-a76d-3550dba926ac_story.html?utm_term=.8c6c5c48d234 (accessed May 2, 2019).
- 105. Office of the Secretary of Defense, "Fiscal Year 2016: Report on the Military Power of Iran," Executive Summary, https://fas.org/man/eprint/dod_ iran_2016.pdf (accessed May 2, 2019).
- 106. Frank Hoffman, "The Future Is Plural: Multiple Futures for Tomorrow's Joint Force," *Joint Force Quarterly*, No. 88, 1st Quarter 2018 (January 9, 2018), https://ndupress.ndu.edu/Publications/Article/1411221/the-future-is-plural-multiple-futures-for-tomorrows-joint-force/ (accessed May 2, 2019).
- 107. Hal Brands, What Good is Grand Strategy? (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2014), pp. 14–15.
- 108. Hoffman, "The Future Is Plural: Multiple Futures for Tomorrow's Joint Force."
- 109. Robert H. Scales, "Forecasting the Future of Warfare," War on the Rocks, April 9, 2018, https://warontherocks.com/2018/04/forecasting-the-future-ofwarfare/ (accessed May 6, 2019).
- 110. Colin Gray, quoted in Hoffman, "The Future Is Plural: Multiple Futures for Tomorrow's Joint Force."
- 111. Starry, "To Change an Army," p. 23.
- Hal G. Rainey and James Thompson, "Leadership and the Transformation of a Major Institution: Charles Rossotti and the Internal Revenue Service," *Public Administration Review* (July/August 2006), p. 598, https://www.csus.edu/indiv/s/shulockn/Executive%20Fellows%20PDF%20readings/ Rainey%20on%20IRS%20leader.pdf (accessed May 6, 2019).
- 113. Connor O'Brien et al., "Top Lawmakers Agree to Begin Hashing Out Two-Year Budget Deal," *Politico*, April 10, 2019, https://www.politico.com/ newsletters/morning-defense/2019/04/10/top-lawmakers-begin-hashing-out-two-year-budget-deal-423304 (accessed May 6, 2019).
- 114. Starry, "To Change an Army," p. 26.
- U.S. Army, "The U.S. Army in Multi-Domain Operations: 2028," TRADOC Publication 525–3–1, December 6, 2018, foreword, https://www.tradoc.army. mil/Portals/14/Documents/MD0/TP525-3-1_30Nov2018.pdf (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 116. Johnson, "An Army Caught in the Middle Between Luddites, Luminaries, and the Occasional Looney."
- 117. "The U.S. Army in Multi-Domain Operations: 2028," p. vii.
- Robert H. Scales, "Tactical Art in Future Wars," War on the Rocks, March 14, 2019, https://warontherocks.com/2019/03/tactical-art-in-future-wars/ (accessed May 15, 2019).
- James Carafano, "Beyond the Rainbow Plans: Military Industrial and Mobilization Planning in an Uncertain Century," Heritage Foundation Backgrounder No. 1959, August 10, 2006, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/beyond-the-rainbow-plans-military-industrial-andmobilizationplanning-uncertain (accessed May 15, 2019).
- Jon Bott et al., "Multi-Domain Battle: Tactical Implications," Over the Horizon, August 28, 2017, https://othjournal.com/2017/08/28/multi-domainbattle-tactical-implications/ (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 121. "The U.S. Army in Multi-Domain Operations: 2028," foreword.
- 122. Donn Starry, "Extending the Battlefield," *Military Review*, January–February 1997, p. 151, https://www.armyupress.army.mil/Portals/7/online-publications/documents/1997-mr-reprint-donn-starry-extending-the-battlefield.pdf (accessed July 18, 2019).
- Gordon R. Sullivan and Anthony Coroalles, "The Army in the Information Age," Strategic Studies Institute, March 31, 1995, p. 17, https://ssi. armywarcollege.edu/pdffiles/00258.pdf (accessed May 6, 2019).
- Bill Sizemore, "At JFCOM Closing, Mullen Says Goal Achieved," *The Virginian-Pilot*, August 5, 2011, https://pilotonline.com/news/article_8935fcdb-0779-56ff-b298-2bfed20854b5.html (accessed May 6, 2019).
- Kevin M. Wood and Thomas C. Greenwood, "Multidomain Battle: Time for a Campaign of Joint Experimentation," *Joint Force Quarterly*, No. 88 (1st Quarter, 2018), pp. 2 and 10, https://ndupress.ndu.edu/Publications/Article/1411615/multidomain-battle-time-for-a-campaign-of-jointexperimentation/ (accessed May 6, 2019).
- 126. U.S. Army, "Joint Modernization Command," https://home.army.mil/bliss/index.php/units-tenants/joint-modernization-command (accessed May 6, 2019).
- 127. Sydney Freedberg Jr., "Army's Multi-Domain Unit 'A Game-Changer' in Future War," Breaking Defense, April 1, 2019, https://breakingdefense. com/2019/04/armys-multi-domain-unit-a-game-changer-in-future-war/ (accessed May 6, 2019).
- 128. Rick Maze, "Challenges Ahead in Operationalizing Autonomous Systems," Army Magazine, February 2019, p. 19.
- 129. U.S. Department of Defense, "Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy," p. 5.
- President Donald J. Trump, National Security Strategy of the United States of America, December 2017, p. 27, https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf (accessed May 15, 2019) (emphasis added).
- 131. "Senate Appropriations Subcommittee on Defense Holds Hearing on the U.S. Army Fiscal 2018 Budget," *Congressional Quarterly*, transcript, June 7, 2017, http://www.cq.com/doc/congressionaltranscripts-5117288?33#speakers (accessed May 7, 2019).

- 132. Michael O'Hanlon, "The Future of the U.S. Army," Brookings Institution, September 18, 2015, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2015/09/18/ the-future-of-the-u-s-army/ (accessed May 7, 2019).
- 133. Michael E. O'Hanlon, The Future of Land Warfare (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution Press, 2015), p. 146.
- 134. Ibid., p. 35 (emphasis added).
- Dakota Wood, ed., The 2019 Index of U.S. Military Strength (Washington, DC: The Heritage Foundation, 2019), pp. 319–322, https://www.heritage.org/military-strength/assessment-us-military-power (accessed May 7, 2019).
- Timothy M. Bonds et al., "Limiting Regret, Building the Army We Will Need: An Update," RAND, 2015, p. 14, https://www.rand.org/pubs/testimonies/ CT466.html (accessed May 7, 2019).
- Meghann Myers, "After 2018's Recruiting Shortfall, It Will Take a Lot Longer to Build the Army to 500K," Army Times, March 14, 2019, https://www. armytimes.com/news/your-army/2019/03/14/after-2018s-recruiting-shortfall-it-will-take-a-lot-longer-to-build-the-army-to-500k/ (accessed May 7, 2019).
- J. D. Simkins, "A Person Born on September 11, 2001, Can Now Enlist to Fight in the War That Day Spawned," *Military Times*, September 11, 2018, https:// www.militarytimes.com/news/your-military/2018/09/11/a-person-born-on-sept-11-2001-can-now-enlist-to-fight-in-the-war-that-day-spawned/ (accessed May 7, 2019).
- Thomas Spoehr and Bridget Handy, "The Looming National Security Crisis: Young Americans Unable to Serve in the Military," Heritage Foundation Backgrounder No. 3282, February 13, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/the-looming-national-security-crisis-young-americans-unableserve-the-military (accessed May 7, 2019).
- 140. Grade plate refers to the quantities by rank of the soldiers that make up the force based on its authorization documents.
- 141. U.S. Army War College, "The Total Army: Elihu Root Study," Carlisle Scholars Program, 2016, p. 48, https://www.army.mil/e2/c/downloads/435782.pdf (accessed May 7, 2019).
- 142. 10 U.S.C. § 129(a) and author's personal experience.
- 143. Tom Philpott, "More Than 17,000 Uniformed Medical Jobs Eyed for Elimination," *Stars and Stripes*, January 10, 2019, https://www.stripes.com/more-than-17-000-uniformed-medical-jobs-eyed-for-elimination-1.563807 (accessed May 7, 2019).
- John J. McGrath, "The Other End of the Spear: the Tooth-to-Tail Ratio (T3R) in Modern Military Operations," Combat Studies Institute Press, The Long War Series Occasional Paper No. 23 (2007), pp. 77–79, https://www.armyupress.army.mil/Portals/7/combat-studies-institute/csi-books/mcgrath_op23. pdf (accessed June 18, 2019).
- 145. U.S. Department of Defense, "Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy," p. 6.
- 146. U.S. Army, "The Army Strategy," November 1, 2018, p. 6, https://www.army.mil/e2/downloads/rv7/the_army_strategy_2018.pdf?from=hp_ht (accessed May 8, 2019).
- 147. Conrad C. Crane et al., "A History of the Army's Future: 1990–2018," undated, p. 24, https://ahec.armywarcollege.edu/documents/History-of-the-Future. pdf (accessed May 8, 2019).
- 148. Johnson, "An Army Caught in the Middle Between Luddites, Luminaries, and the Occasional Looney."
- 149. Fehrenbach, This Kind of War, pp. 66-68.
- Sydney Freedberg, Jr., "Failure IS an Option: Army General Murray," Breaking Defense, May 7, 2019, https://breakingdefense.com/2019/05/failure-is-anoption-gen-murray/ (accessed May 9, 2019).
- 151. Ibid.
- 152. U.S. Army Contracting Command, "Future Long Range Assault Aircraft (FLRAA)," solicitation, April 4, 2019, https://www.fbo.gov/index. php?s=opportunity&mode=form&tab=core&id=7683549fd2b3248f8db1b821b4f94f4f&_cview=0 (accessed May 9, 2019).
- 153. U.S. Army, "U.S. Army Modernization Strategy," June 6, 2018, https://www.army.mil/standto/2018-06-06 (accessed June 20, 2019).
- 154. Jen Judson, "More Fire Power: U.S. Army Sets Out to Develop New Missiles in FY20," *Defense News*, March 20, 2019, https://www.defensenews.com/ smr/federal-budget/2019/03/20/more-fire-power-us-army-sets-out-to-develop-new-missiles-in-fy20/ (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 155. Aaron Mehta, "Is the Pentagon Moving Quickly Enough on Hypersonic Defense?" *Defense News*, March 21, 2019, https://www.defensenews.com/ pentagon/2019/03/21/is-the-pentagon-moving-quickly-enough-on-hypersonic-defense/ (accessed May 9, 2019).
- 156. Mark Gunzinger et al., "Force Planning for the Era of Great Power Competition," Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, 2017, p. xiii, https:// csbaonline.org/uploads/documents/CSBA6302_(Developing_the_Future_Force)_PRINT.pdf (accessed May 14, 2019).
- 157. Jen Judson, "The Army Is Preparing for Major Changes to Force Structure," *Defense News*, March 6, 2019, https://www.defensenews.com/ land/2019/03/06/major-army-force-structure-changes-afoot/ (accessed May 14, 2019).
- 158. John B. Wilson, *Maneuver and Firepower: The Evolution of Divisions and Separate Brigades*, U.S. Army Center of Military History, 1998, pp. 187–188, https://history.army.mil/html/books/060/60-14-1/cmhPub_60-14-1.pdf (accessed May 28, 2019).

- 159. National Commission on the Future of the Army, *Report to the President and the Congress of the United States*, January 28, 2016, p. 54, https://www. hsdl.org/?view&did=789780 (accessed May 14, 2019).
- 160. Klimas and Gentile, "Planning an Army for the 21st Century," p. 11.
- 161. U.S. Department of Defense, "Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy," p. 7.
- 162. Bonds et al., "Limiting Regret, Building the Army We Will Need."
- 163. Deni, Rotational Deployments vs. Forward Stationing.

